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'EMPLOYMENT AND-TRAINING PROGRAMS IN’
THE UNITED STATES98t . . .

THURSDAY, JUNE 11, 1981

. "U.S. SENATE,
SuBCOMMITTEE ON EMPLOYMENT AND ProbpucTivITY,
CoMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES, .
. SN . , Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to noticef at 9:10 a.m., in room

4232, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Dan Quayle (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.
Present: Senators'Quayle and Pell.

,
OPENING STATEMENT OF SEMWTOR QUAYLE

Senator QUAYLE. The committee will come to order.

We are today starting a series of hearings ‘on the employment
and training programs of this country. Authorization for the major _
program, the Comprehensive Employment and Training Act, ex-
pires at the end of September ‘1982. There is no doubt that we have. .
a very enormous task ahead of us as we begin our deliberations . e
over a multitude of issues relating to some of the most severe and -
persistent problems of our Nation. ,

The problems of unemployment, underemployment, productivity
of the workforce, reduction in welfare dependency, economic devel-
opment, and the need for a skilled labor force are with us here
today and must be addressed by us in new legislation that we
develop. I look forward to working with all my colleagues, Republi-
cans and Democrats, on these issues and will be listening and
learning from them as we go through the next months of hearings
both here and in the-field. ’ . :

We have had various federally funded national employment and
training programs over the years, such as the Manpower Develop-
ment ang Training Act’and the present-day Comprehensive Em- -

\ ploymert and Training Act, all structured with the best of inten-
itions to provide skills and skill training to our unemployed and
~ ‘underemployed.

- The jobless rate of our country now stands at 7.5 percent, based
on the ‘May figures—0.3 percentage points above the February-
April level. Unemployment for, feenagers is at 1%6 percent; the
black population, 13.6 percent; and Hispanics, 10.2 percent. .
+ I hear very diverse opinions from all parts of our Nation as to
- !the success of our training programs ranging from very positive to
.. extremely negative, and allegations of questicnable activities and

" “misuse of funds in these programs abound, ~ °
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In ‘these tin:es of exceptionally stringent bu ets, we cannot
afford to cotitinue programs without satisfyi urselves that we
are getting the very best service for the American people for every
dollar we spend. This is a tremendous responsibility as we look at
this program called CETA, for which the budget outlay figures
grew from $992 million in 1975 to/almost $8 billion estimated for
fiscal year 1981. Even with substaftial reductions facing us for the
fiscal year 1982, we coptinue to deliberate in terms of the multi-
billion dollar program of considerable complexity.

How do we most effectively approach the task of deterrhining the
realistic goa] of such a national program? Who can it effectively
serve, and how, and by whom it canbe, most efficient’y adminis- |
tered, and how much must be carved out of the national budget to
carry out these mandates? :

I confess I do not have the pat answers for these questions, nor
do I have a sure-thing draft piece of legislation in my hip pocket.

But I am confident that over the next few months, the withesses
that appear before this subcommittee will share with us the valua-
ble information and experiences that will assist in bringing us a bit
closer “in formulating our positions on addressing these questions.

I have decided that the best way to prepare for the future is to
take & look at the past. What worked, what did not, and why?

I appreciate very much the witnesses that have agreed to be with
us toddy to help us take a look at what has happened in the past,
and I know they will be candid in their remarks. I too have heard
*he stories of misuse and mismanagement of the funds in the
CETA program at all levels—Federal, State, and local. I have made
no predetermined judgnient that misuse is any worse or more .
rampant at any one level than the other. I am anxious to hear the
facts on those stories, rumors and allegations. I want to hear how
these problems can be rectified and discouraged in thc future.

As we go through the next “honths, 1 want to hear how local
needs can best be identified and met, and receive testimony on the
innumerable issues relating to these programs. Most of all, T will
concentrate on gathering information that will be needed to help
us determine what kind of program must:be structured to see to it -
that the individuals in our, society who are willing to work can
work in productive jobs and to assure that employers in our society
“have ‘a skilled and plentiful work force on which to draw. Witm’ .
that mighty task- at hand, I suggest we go ahead and proceed™¥

The first witnesses are from the U.S. General Accounting Office:

Mr. Scantlebury, Mr. Sullivan, Mr. Egan, and Mr. Moody. I thank
you for coming before the committee, and I understand that Mr.
Scantlebury will speak first for the group.




" difficult Good internal controls
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STATEMENT OF DONALD L. SCANTLEBURY, DIRECTOR, AC-
COUNTING AND FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT DIVISION, U.S.
GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE: ACCOMPANIED BY LAW-
RENCE SULLIVAN, GROUP' DIRECTOR. ACCOUNTING AND FI-
NANCIAL MANAGEMENT DIVISION; GEORGE EGAN. ASSO-
C]ATP"‘DIRECTOR. ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL MANAGE.
‘MENT “DIVISION: AND MAURICE MOOR}Y, SUPERVISORY
EV.-U\‘CATOR. HUMAN RESOURCES DIVISION :

Mr. SCANTLEBURY. Yes; actually. we are here toddy'to discuss two
of our'reports. The first one. is entitled “Weak Internal Controls
Make the Department of Labor and Selected CETA Grantees Vul-

rable to Fraud, Waste and Abuse.” That -report was issued on
March 27 of this year. C > "

The second report is “More and Better Audits Needed of G‘\ETA

. Grant Recipients.” That was issued on November 6,:1980.

The gentlemen accompanying me, Mr. Egan and Mr. Sullivan, on
my left, were responsible for supervising these audits, and Mr.
Moody from our Human Resources Division is responsible for some
of.our work in the programmfatic areas.

The first review I would like to discuss was performed to deter-
mine if Labor and its grantees are vulnerable to misuse and abuse
of Governient funds® This study concentrated on whether Labor
has an adequare system of internal controls. Internal controls are

" the body of ¢hecks and balances which organizations set up to

spread worK out in such a way that one person or furction checks
-on what another person or function does.,
These checks detect errors aY\daT;ke fraud and related acts more
the most effective deterrent to=
fraud, embezzlement and related illegal acts. Good internal .control .
by Labor and its grantees is extremely important because they
annually handle about 8 billion in CETA funds.

As a result of this review, we voncluded that the Department and
selected CETA grantees were vuinerable to fraud, waste, and abuse
because some essential internal controls were lacking. A

Internal audit is or should be an important feature of any agen-
cy’s system of internal controls. The second review I will talk about
was performed to determine how the Department of Labor carries
out its CETA audit responsibilities. We found that fewer than half
the requijred audits had been performed. As part of the review, we
evaluated the quality of the audits that had been-performed-at-13
prime sporisors. We found that these audits we tested did not
always conform to quality standards established by the Comptroller
General and required by Labor and Office of Management and
Budget regulations.

Now, I would like to distuss the results of both assignments in
some detail. First. [ would start with our vulnerability assessment
of the Department of Labor and selected CETA grantees contained
in our report issued in March of this year. T, .

In making this vulnerability assessment, we were interested in
determining whether Labor had a system of internal controls to
adequately protect against fraud, waste and abuse and how CETA
grantees provided for protection of federal funds and assets.

In this regard. we did not concentrate on determining how much
fraud had occurred, but instead focused on how such illegal acts
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.

13 “

Q




4
could occur as a result of internal control weaknesses. We were
interested in identifying areas where Labor is vulnerable to abuse
or error.

In making this assessment, work was performed at Labor head-
quarters, Labor regional offices, four CETA prime sponsors, four
subgrantees, and a national program grantee. We also reviewed
*humerous reports pertaining to Labor’s investigations of alleged
fraud and waste in the CETA program. T

1 wili now summarize some of the internal control weaknesses
we noted during this review and further describe what has hap-
pened or can happen 2s a result of these weaknesses.

In reviewing t%e administrative activities of Labor and its region-
al offices which support CETA, as well as other Labor programs,
we found that unspent grant funds, money owed Labor from disal-
lowed grantee expenditures, and overpayments to vendors and em-
ployees are not collected promptly, properly safeguarded upon re-
ce@pt,d obr properly deposited in U,S. Treasury accounts when ‘re-
ceived. R

We also found that procurement invoices were approved for pay-
ment and later paid without purchase orders or other supporting
documentation to ensure validity or without checking to see if the
bill had already been paid. As a result, duplicate payments have
occurred. ’

Employee travel advances were not being sufficiently reviewed to
verify the amount and determine,{yhe need for repayment. Such
reviews are important, especially to insure that employees who
quit their jobs have repaid their advances.

We also found that property purchased with Federal funds ‘at
ALabor headquarters was not being physically inventoried annually
by persons other than those responsible for maintaining property
records. . .

Regarding the CETA program specifically, we found inte:nal
controls to be unacceptably weak at the grantees reviewed, despite
numerous Labor regulations and publications which rrovide inter-
na, guidance and requirements. These conditions make the grant-
ees vulnerable to illegal acts and unintentional errors, and rein-
force the importance of conducting regular audits of their oper-
ations to assure that proper internal controls are in place over
CETA, funds. .

For example, we found that prime sponsors were not. revierwing
subgrantee requests for cash or subgrantee cash balances, and as a
result, excessive amounts of CETA money were being retained b
some grantees. For example, one subgrantee, over the 6-mont
period we reviewed, had from four to seven times more cash than
was permitted—from $372,000 to $728,000. Another had excessive
balances ranging from $78,000 to $263,000 over the 3-month period
we checked.

One of these subgrantees committed $25,000 of its CETA money
to purchase 1,024 water meters for installation in private homes.
Officials justified this purchase by explaining that it was training
12 CETA participants to install and read the meters. The purchase
was not detected by the prime sponsor. because it did not have an
internal control procedure requiring that purchases over a certain
dollar limit be approved. .

FAd
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This same subgrantee used $329,900 of its excess CETA cash to
finance its city payroll for 1 week. Over the ensuing 5-week period,
thg CETA payroll was paid by the city, thereby liquidating this
debt.

Two prime sponsors and three subgrantees we visited did not
sufficiently verify CETA participant eligibility data provided on

- applications for enrollment into the CETA program. This creates a
high risk that ineligible persons are being trained and paid at the
expense of needy people. .

The four subgrantees we visited failed to establish sound internal
controls over CETA payroll disbursements, allowing erroneous and
excessive wages to be paid to some pa-ticipants. Two grantees did
not systematically approve, process, validate, pay and document
travel transactions. For example, one subgeantee did not always
require travel orders or travel vouchers, but paid some employees
fixed monthly travel allowances without requiring proof that travel
actually took place. The lack of documentation makes it impossible
to audit these disbursements and to establish whether they were
valid or not.

Grantees did not always conduct annual physical inventories of
property or investigate noted discrepancies. Furthermore, they fre-
quently removed items from inventory records without explanation
and sometimes expensed equipment rather than inventorying it.

At one prime sponsor, a physical inventory revealed 20 items
missing from its inventory. The prime sponsor did not investigate
the Juss. Among the missing items were five typewriters, one dupli-
cating machine, a‘pocket calculator and a dictating machine-all
having value for personal use. )

These examples typify the kinds of weaknesses we found in
payroll, purchasing, travel, cash management, property manage-
ment, and participant eligibility at nearly every location visited
during our vulnerability assessment. When congidered in total, this
led us to conclude that the CETA program is vulnerable to fraud,
waste and abuse and that internal controls at the Department of
Labor and at CETA grantees need to be improved. We believe that
Labor must insure that stronginternal coutrols exist throughout
its organizatioh and with its grantees.

The final portion of the vulnerability assessment concerned the
audit function. The CETA amendments of 1978 require the Secre-
tary of Labor to audit or arrange for audits of grantees and their
:gbgranfees to insure that funds are spent for the purposes intend-,

When audits do disclose illegal, erroneous, or questionable ex-
penditures, it is important that any misspent funds be recovered in
a timely manner. In an October 25, 1978, report td the Congress
entitled ‘“More Effective Action Is Needed on Auditors Findings—
Millions Can Be Collected or Saved,” we reported lengthy delays in
resolving audit findings at many Federal agencies, including Labor.

In January 1981, we issued a follow-on report on this same
subject. Its title was “Disappointing Progress in Improving Sys-
tems for Resolving Billions in Audit Findings.” The report showed
that while some progress had been made, the absence of effective
audit resolution processes still is a serious problem. For instance,
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at the Department of Labor, nearly 1,200 reports had unresolved
audit findings with a total monetary value of $29{ million.

As part of our vulnerability assessment, we checked to see
whether Labor has made progress in terms of reducing the length
of time to resolve audit findings involving questioned costs. While
some improvements have been made, there are still considerable
delays. During the review, we found that delays in resolving audits
were still occurring. As of December 31, 1980, there were 555
unresolved CETA audits involving $158.2 million in questioned
costs. .

We also noted that in some cases, audits disclosed numerous
internal control weaknesses at grantees which went uncorrected
after the audit eveh though the grantee promised to implement the
auditor’s recommendations for improvement. If audits are to be
effective, Labor must assure that the grantees correct any deficien-
cies identified in an audit.

Our vulnerability review covered only a limited number of prime
sponsors and subgrantees for the period May through October 1979.
However, some of the problems we noted in our vulnerability as-
sessment are also occurring at other prime sponsors and sub-
grantees. .

In an ongoing review of CETA funds at the local level, GAO is
finding problems in cash management, equipment management,
procurement, and in payroll—in other words, the same type of
findings we had in our earlier report. The auditors plan to brief
both the majority and minority staffs of this subcommittee during
July concerning this follow-on review.

I\?’ext, I would like to turn to our review of CETA audits. The
results of this review are contained in our report issued in Novem-
ber 1980, “More and Better Audits Needed of CETA Grant Recipi-
ents.” ’

Audit is a basic control the Government has ,to prevent unau-
thorized expenditures by its grantees. When effectively used, the
audit function can provide management with information on how

to make the program operations more economical and efficient and

to keep funds from being spent improperly.

Labor has benefited from its audits of CETA grant rec¢ipients.
Some of its recent audits have disclosed significant findings which
are havi. ¢ an important effect on the program. However, Labor’s
record in accomplishing audits of the prime sponsors has varied
significantly around the country. As I mentioned earlier, at the
time of our review, fewer than half the required audits had been
performed.

Furthermore, our limited sample of those audits indicated a need
for improving their quality. Finally, Labor.did not have an effec-
tive system tor controlling and summarizing subgrantee audits.
The principal reason for Labor’s inability to accomplish more
audits was a lack of audit resources.

CETA regulations in existence at the time of our review required
the Secretary of Labor to audit or arrange for audits of prime
sponsors annually, but not less than once every 2 years. If these
regulations had been complied with, every original CETA prime
sponsor and subsponsor would have been audited at least three
times by now.

16 ..
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We found, however, that there were still 14 prime sponsors that
had not been audited for the first time as of March 31, 1980.
During the period covered by our review, over $26 billion was spent

" by about 460 prime sponsors and thousands of subgrantees. Only

2

320 of the prime sponsors had been audited as of then. In one of
Labor’s 10 geographic regions, only 24 of 105 prime sponsors had
been audited during the period covered by this review. The 81
prime sponsors which were not audited had expended $2.4 billion.
At the time of our review, audits had been started on 33 of those 81
prime sponsors.

At a second regional office which is responsible for auditing 45
prime sponsors, we found that as of September 1978, 22 of the
prime sponsors had not been audited since the inception of the
CETA program in 1974. Furthermore, seven of the audits which

were performed were limited-scope audits which, according to
Labor officials, do not satisfy the audit requirements of the CETA
regulations. In terms of expenditures audited, this means that
about $1.36 billion of the $1.7 billion granted to the prime sponsors
had not been audited at the prime sponsor level.

Since the time of our review, Labor reports completing an addi-
tional 126 prime sponsor audits nationwide during the year ending
March 31, 1980. This brings the total prime sponsors audited té
446. However, as previously stated, all prime sponsors should have
been audited at least three times by now. .

The most serious case we found involved an audit of a 25-month

" period and $30 million of CETA funds. In this audit, we found that
‘the grantee records did not support the reported expénditures. Yet,

this was not disclosed in the audit report.

The auditors were unable to reconcile the grantee’s cash receipts
with the final cash balance. Rather than report the discrepancy,
the auditors inserted a $448,000 “plug” amount to obtain 4 balance.

The auditors made a $576,000 error in computing the amount of
administrative costs to be allocated to the grantee. The work
papers where the errur was made showed no indication of supervi-
sory review.

The auditors did not render an adverse opinion on the grantee's
financial statements, although they admitted to us that an adverse
opinion’ was warranted. . .

We reviewed some of the audits accomplished under the CETA
program to evaluate the quality and thoroughness of the work”
performed. We found that audits of prime sponsors were not
always timely, did not address management responsibilities over
subgrants and contrac‘s. and did not have all the characteristics of
a quality audit. '

We reviewed Labor’s audit of one prime sponsor that received
$28.4 million of CETA funds over a 1'%.year period. Of this
amount, $27.7 million 'vas transferred to its subgrantees. Thus,
Labor’s audit covered only about $692,000 of administrative ex-
penses and was void of an analysis of the $27.7 million adminis-
tered by subgrantees where the job training was provided and the
public service jobs were being performed.

When the original CETA legislation was passed in December
1973, Labor had 144 professional auditors. By June 1974 when the
first increment of CETA funds reached prime sponsors, the profes-
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sional audit staff had been reduced to 106 positions. In fiscal 1975,
the director of the internal audit staff requested 30 additional
positions, but five additional posit:ons were all that were added
from reallocations within the Department.
By the end of fiscal 1976 when the first 2-year audit period was
ending, requests for more staff never got'past Labor’s own budget

_ review process. The staff level remained at 111 until fiscal year

1977 when the audit staff requested 26 more positions. Again,
Labor disallowed the request. However, a supplemental request of
20 additional positions was submitted later that year and approved
by the Department, the OMB and the Congress. One poSition was
designated for direct audit support and 19 were added to the staff
as auditors. -

In fiscal year 1978, an additional 29 positions were requested by

the audit stﬁff?‘i‘hwﬂ?aﬁmént—requeseed—m;;ositions_whichleze
approved by OMB and Congress. However, all 20 positions were

allocated to the newly established Office of Special nvestigations,

. which later absorbed the audit group and subsequently became the

Office of Inspector General.

In addition, 6 positions were transferred out of audit as a result
of a decision within the Department, leaving 124 auditor positions
as of July 1979. In responding to our draft report, Labor stated that

-the Office of Audits now has 183 authorized professional positions.

Yesterday, Dr. Edwin Harﬁer, who is the Deputy Director of the
Office of Management and Budget, in _testifying Kefore the Inter-
governmental Relations and Human Resources Subcommittee of
the Committee on Government Operations in the House testified
that the current resources of the Office of Inspector General—he
did not break it down between auditors and investigators—said
that they now have a staff of 387 and that they estimate that they
will have 433 this year. S5, there is some increase there, according
to his testimony. )

That completes my statement, Mr. Chairman. Ve would be
pleased to try to answer any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Scantlebury follows:]
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UNITED STATES GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE
. . WASRINGTON, D. C. 20548

. FOR RELEASE ON DELIVERY

EXPECTED AT 9:30 A.M.
THURSDAY, JUNE 11, 1981

STATEMENT Qr -
DONALD L. SCANTLEBURY,' DIRECTOR

ACCOUNTING AND EINANCIAL MANAGEMENT DIVISION

BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON EMPLOYMENT

AND PRODUCTIVITY
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES I
UNITED STATES SENATE ¢
CONCERNING AUDITS OF THE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR'S
COMPREHENSIVE EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING ACT (CETA) PROGRAM

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committeae: .

We appear here today to discuss two of our reports; “Weak
Internal Controls Make the Department of Labor and Selected
CETA Grantees vulnetable to Fraud, Waste and Abuse” (AFMD 81-46),
and "More ~-- and Better -- Audits Needed of CETA Grant Recipients*
(AFMD 81-1). With me today are Lawrence Sullivan and George Egan .
of my staff, and Maurice Hoodynot ouyr Human Resources Division.

The first review I will discuss was perfcrmed to determine

i€ Labor and its grantees are vulnerable to misuse and abuse of

Government funds. This study concentrated on whether Labor has an
adequate system of internal controls. In:e:ﬂal controls are the body

of checks and balances which organizations set up to spread work out

’

19

Aruitoxt provided by Eic: .




b

. 10

in such a way that one pe&?on or function checks on what ™
. another person or £uqction dces. Thesa checks detect errors

and make fraud agd related acts more difficult. Good internal
.,controls arz the most effective deterrent to fraud, embezzlement,
and related illegal acts. Good internal control by Labor and its
grantees is extremely jmportant because they annually handle about
s8 billion in CETA funds. AQ a result of this review we concluded
that the Department and selected CETA grantees were vulnerable to

fraud, waste, and abuse, because some essential internal controls

R were lacking. S s

Internal audit is or should be an important feature of any
;Eenqy's system of internal controls. The second review I will
talk about was performed to determine how the Department of Labor
catries out its CETA audit responsibilities. We found that fewer

than half the required audits had been performed. As part of the

‘\\\\\ review, we evaluated the quality of the audits that had been
) performed at 13 prime sponsors. We found that these audits we
tested did not always conforam to quality standards established
by the Comptroller General and required by Labor and OMB
regulations.
Now I would like to discuss the results of both assignments
in some detaxl.'I will start with our vuinerabilivy assessment of
the Department of Labor and selected CETA grantees contained in our
report issued in March of this year. In making this vulne:abilfty
- assessment, we were interested in (1) determining whether Labor
had a system of internal contrcls to adequately p:oéec: against
2
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fraud, waste, and abuse and (2) how CETA grantees provided . |
B

for grotection of Federal funds and assets. In this regacd,

we did‘nat concentrate on determining how much fraud has

occug:ed,'but instead focused on how such illegal acts could

occur as a result of internal control weaknesses. We were

interested in identifying areas where Labor is vulnerable to

abuse or error. ¢

In making this assessment, vork was performed at Lahor -

headquarters, Labor regional offices, four CETA prime sponsors,

four sub;;;;tees, and a national program grantee.’ ﬁé also
reviewed numerous reports pertaining to Labor's investigations
o} alleged fraud and waste in the CETA program, I wili now
* summarize some of the internal control weaknesses we noted
during this review and further describe what has or can hap-
pen as a result of these weaknesses. In reviewing the adminis-
trative activities of Labor and-its regional offices, which
support CETA as well as all other Labor programs we found that:
--Unspent grant funds, money owed Labor from disallowed
grantee expenditures, and overpayments to vendors and
employees are not (1) collected promptly; (2) properly
safeguarded updn receipt; and (3) promptly deposited
in U. S. Treasury accounts when received.
--Procurement invoices were approved for payment and
later paid without purchase orders or other supporting ,
documentation to ensure validity or without checking
to see 1f the bill had al:eaigﬁbeen paid. As a result,
duplicate payments have occ:Ered.

’ 3
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--Employee travel advances were not being sufficiently
reviewed to verify the amount and determine the need
'fo: repayment. Such reviews are important, espechally
to ensure that employees who quit their jobs have re-
paid their advances.

~--Property purchased with Fedéral funds at Labor head-
qu;rters was not being phy.ically inventoried annually
by persons other than those responsible for maintaining

- property records.

Regarding the“EEEA program specifically, we found internal
controls to be unacceptably weak at the g:Sntees reviewe? despite
numerous Labor regulations and publications which provide internal
control guidance and requirements. These condiiions make the
grantees vulnerable to illegal acts and unintentional errors and

- reinforce the importance of conducting regular audits of their

operations to assure that ;:ope: internal controls are in place
over CETA funds. For example we found:

! -=Pr ime spoﬁso:s were not reviewing subgrantee request;
for cash or subgrantee cash balances and as a result
excessive amounts of CETA money were being retained
by some subgrantees, For example, one subgrantee, over
the six-month period we reviewed, had from four to
seven times more cash than it was permitted (from

$372,000 to $728,890); another had excessive balances

O
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ranéing from $78,000 to $263,000 ove:r the three
month period we checked.
==Cne of these subgiantees comﬁitted $25,000 of its
CETA money to purchase 1, 024 water mecers for
\\4\;tallacion in private homes, Officials justified
this purchate by explaining that it was €raining
12 CETA participants to install and read the meters.
The éurchase was not detected by the prime sponsor
becaus; it did not have an internal control pro-
. cedire requiring that purchases over a tertain
dollar limit be approved, )
-=This same subgrantee used $329,000 of its excess
CETA cash to finance its city payroll for one
week. Over the ensuing five-week period, the
CETA payroll was paid by the city thereby liquidat-
ing this "debt." )
-=Two prime sponsors and three subgrantees we vigited
’ did not sut{iciently verify CETA participant eligibility
. data provided on applications for enrollment into the
CETA program. This creates a high risk that ineligible
- persons are being trzined and paid at the expense of

needy people,

Q ' : 22:3
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--The four subgrantees we visited failed to establish
sound internal controls over, CETA payroll disbursements
allowing erroneous and excessive wages be paid to some
p;rticipants. * . ) ™~

-=Two grantees did not systematically approve, p:ocess,
validate, pay. and document travel transactxons For
example, .one subgrantee did not always require travel

I_1_9g4egs;or travel vouchers but paid some employees
© 7 fixed monthly travel allowances without requiring

proaf that the travel actually took place. The

lack of documentation makes it impossible to audit
these disbursements and to establish their validity.
--Grantees did not always conduct annual physical
inventories of property or investigate noted discrep-
—_ ahcies. Furthermore, they frequently removed items
Y from inventory records without explanation and some=
times expensed equipment rather than inventorying it.
At one prime sponsor, 2 physical inventory tevealed
20 itéms missing from its inventotry. The prime
sponsor did not investigate the loss® Among the
missing items were five typewriters, one dictating
- machine, a pocket calculator, and a duplicating

machine--all having value for personal use.
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These exanmples typify the kinds of weaknesses we found

in payroll, purchasing, travel, cash managementﬂ property
managément and participant eligibility at nearly every location
visited during our vulnerability assessment. When considered
in tot;l this led us to conclude that the CETA progranm is
vulnerable to fraud, waste, &nd abuse, and that irternal
controls at, the Department of Labor and at CETA grantees need
to be improved. We believe that Labor must ensure éhat strong
internal controls exist tHroughout its organization and with
its grantees.

The final portion of the vulnerability assessment concerned
the audi; function. The CETA Amendments of 1978 require the
Secretary of Labor to audit or arrange for audit of grantees
and their subgrantees to ensure that funds are spent for the
purposes 1ntended.. When audits do disclose illegal, erroneous
or questionable expenditures it is important that any misspént
funds be racovered in a timely manner. In an October 25, 1978,
report to Congress entitled "More Effective Action is Needed
on Auditors' Findings -- Millions Can be Collected or Saved"”
(PGHSD-79:3), we reported lengthy delays in resolving audit
iindings.at many Federal agencies including Labor.

In January 1981, we issued a follow-on report entitled,
('Disappointing‘ggog:ess In Improving Systems For Resolving
Billions In Audit Finéings‘ (AFMD-81-27, January 23, 1981).
.The report ghowed that while some.é:og:ess had been made, the

absence of effective audit resolution processes still i3 a serious

B,
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probleam. ';é: instance, at the Department of Labor, nearly
‘ .

1200 :cpoét: had uncesolved audit findings with a_total

monetary value of $294 million. ~.
As past of our vulnerability assessment, we checked to
see whether Labor has made progress in terms of reducing the

length of time to resolve audit £indings involving questioned

cblts. while some {mprovements have been wade; there are still
considerable delays. During the review, we found that consider-
"3b10_dclay: in resolving audits were still occu::ing.' As of
. Bccclbg: 31, 1980, there were 55; unc¥solved CETA audi;s involv-
ing §158.2 million in questioned costs.
We ;lso noted that in.some cases audits disclosed numerous
internal control weaknesses at q:ant;os which went uncorrected
after the audit even éhoughgthe grantee p:okised to implement the
auditor's recosmendations ;ortinp:ovem;nt. If audits are to be
effective, Labor must assure that the grantees co::ecé any defi-
ciencies identified in an audit. \
Our vulnerability review covered only 2 limited number
of prime sSponsors ind subg:anteesqto: the period May through
October 1979. However, some of the problems we noted in our
vulnc:abiliéy asgessment are also occurring at other prime
sponsors and subgrantees. In an on-going review of CETA funds
at the local lovel: GAO is finding prdblems in cash manaq;ment,
equipment management, procurement’, and in payroll.q The audi-
tors plan to brief both the majo:ity and mino:ity statts of

this subcommittee du:ing July concerning’ tnei: tofidu-up review.,

8
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» Next I would like to discuss ouf review of CETA audits.
. The :esu{ts of this review are contained in our report issued

o in November 1980, "More-—And Better--Audits Needed of CETA
Grant Recipiants.” -

Audit is a basic control the Government has to prevent
unauthorized expenditures by 1ts grantees. When effectively
used, the audit function can provide management with informa-
tion JB how td make the program operations more economical
and efticxent and to keep funds from being spent improperly. -
Labor has benefitted from 1ts audits of CETA grant recipients.
- - Some 0f its recent audits have disclosed significant findings

which are having an important effect on the program. However,

Labor's record in accomplish{ng audits of the‘prime sponsors

has veried sign}ticantly around. the country. As I mentioned

earlier, at the time of our review, fewer than half the required
audits had been performed. Pugthermore; our limited sample

of those audits indicated a need for improving their quality.

Pinally, Labor did not have an effective systen for controlling'

and summarizing subgrantee audits. The principal reason:for

Labor's inabifity to accomplish more audits was a lack of audit

%

resources. - .
, CETA regulatxons in existence at the .time of our review .

required the Secpetary of Labor to audit or arrange for aydits

of prime sponsors annually but not less than once every two
/

7
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. years. If these regulations had bgeq compl;:d with, every
original CETA prime sponsor and subsponsor would have been
audited at least three times by now. We found, however, that

"there were séill prime sponsors that had not been audited for
the first time as of March 31, 1980. During the period
covered by our review, over $26 billion was spent by about
460 prime sponsors and. thousands of subgrantees. :Only 320 of .

the prime sponsors had been audited as of then. In one of Labor's

ten geographic regions, only 24 of 105 prime sponsors had been

audited du:ing'the period covered by this review. Thé 81 prime

gponsors which were not audited had expended $2.4 billion.

(At the time of our review audits hQ; been started on 33 of

the 81 prime sponsors.) J

At a second regional office, which iS'feSppnsiple for
auditing 45 prime sponsors, we found éhac a§ 8% éiptémbe: 1978,
22 of.zhe prime éponso:s had not been audited since inception
of the CETA pro;ram in 1974. Furthermore, seven of the audits
which were performed were limited scope audits which,‘according
to Labor officials, do not satisfy the audit requirements of
the CETA regulaq}o;s. In terms of expgbd}thres audiq?d, this
neans’ that about $1.36 billion of the $1.7-billion granted

to the prime sponsors had not beep;ﬁhdited at the_Bride sponsor
level. -

Since the time of od: review, Labor reports completing an

e
additional prime sponsor audits naticnwide during the year

v 5
ending September 30, 1979. This brings the total prime-sponsors

10
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audited to 440. However, as previously stated all prime

sponsors should have bsea audited at least three times by

now. .

The most serious case we found involved an audit of

a 25-month period and $30 ;illion of CETA funds. We

found that:

~-the grantee records did not sﬁppo:t the reported
expenditures, yet chs was not disclosed in the
agdlt report;

--the.auditors were unable to reconcile the
q:agtee's cash receipts with the final cash
balance. Rather than report the discrepancy,
the audi}o}s inserted a $448,226 "plug” amount
to obtain a balance; ]

--the auditors made a $576,000 error in comput ing
the amoun; of administrative costs to be allo-
cated to the q:éhtee. The workpaper whese the
error was made showed no indication qf

Pl

supervisory review;

. —--the auditors did not render an adverse opinicun
on the grantee's financial statements although
they admitted to us that an adverse opinion
g?; warranted. -

We reviewed some of the audits accomplished under the

CETA program to evaluate the quality and thoroughness of the

§
.’

11

Ic " 29

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

¥




B PN

3
work performed. We found that audits of prime sponsors (1)
were not always timely,” (2) did not address management re-
sponsibilities ove: subgrants and contracts. and (3) did
not have all the the cha;acte:istics of a qualityb;udit.
f He :eviewedggabo:'é audit of one prime sponsor that
. ceceived $28.4 million of CETA funds over a 1 1/2 year pe:xod

Of this amount $27.7 million was transferred to its subg:antees.

Thus Labor's audit covered only about $692,000 of administrative

‘expenses and was voxd of any analysis of tpe $27.7 million ad-
ministered by subgrantees, where the job training was provided
and the public setrvice jobs were being performed.
when the original CETA legislation was passed in December
. 1973, Labor had 144 professional auditors. By June 1974, when
' the ficrgt increment of CETA funds reached é:ime sponsors, the
-p:ofessxonal audit staff had been reduced to 106 positions.
In fiscal 1915, the director of the internal audit staff
requested 30 additional positions, but five audit positions
were added from reallocations within the pepartment. o
By the end of fiscal 1976 when the first two-year audit
period was ending, requests for more staff never got past
Labor's own budget review process. The staff level remained
at 111 until fiscal 1977 when the audit staff requested 26

more positions. Agaxn, Lapor disallowed the request. However,

a supplemental :eqqest of 20 additional positions was submitted
1 3
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later that year and approved by the Department, the bMBoand
the Congress. One position was designated for direct audit
support and 19 were added to the staff as auditors.

In fiscal 1978, an additional 29 positions were requested
by the audit staff. The Department requested 20 positions
which were approved by OMB and Congress. However, all 20
positions were allocased to the newly established Office of
Special Invegligations, which later absorbed the audit d}oup
and subsequently became the Office of Inspector General.

In adiition, 6 positions were transferred out of audit as a
result of decis%ons within the Department leaving 124 auditor
positions as of July 1979. In responding to our drafé report,
Labor stated that the Office of Audits now has 183 authorized
professional positions.

' This concludes my statement and I will try to answer

any questions you may have.

Senator QUAYLE. Let me begin by trying t6 put this in perspec-
tive. When we get into the CETA program or any Government
program, one of the responsibilities that we all have is to try to get
the most efficiency out of cur taxpayers’ money. I do not think
anybody will dispute that as our responsibility.

n your analysis of the audits that you have done of the CETA
program, do you have a tatal dollar figure that you have been able
to place on fraud, abuse and waste in the program? You talked
about the vulnerability aspect and about some of the other cases,
but I have been unable to get a total figure on the category of
waste, fraud, and abuse. ’

Mr. ScaNTLEBURY. No; that would be an extremely difficult thing
to do. In the first place, Kou have two kinds of fraud. For example,
you have that king which has been identified and you know «bout,
and you have the part that has not been identified and you have
not found out about. Of course, it is very difficult to estimate how
much there is of the fraud that has not been identified.

In the fraud cabegorg, particularly, the General Accountin
Office made a study of 21 agencies. We covered a 2V-year peri
ending March 31, 1979, and we found that there were 77,000 report-
ed cases in those 21 agencies. The amount of money involved was
not as large as many estimates have been made. The total amount
of money involved was in the xggghbo_r:h_qod.omﬁﬂminion.

1

part of the fraud and we are not
sure how many cases there may be of fraud that has not been
identified. But that was limited only to, I might mention, things
that the Federal Government was responsible for. In other words,
lif' a State had the money or a city had the money and the fraud
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was committed at that level, we would not have that kind of
information because we dealt with the files that each of the agen-
cies have with regard to particular fravd cases that came to their
- attention. .

But that is kind of a general ballpark figure for the whole
Government. We do not have good statistics on just this program
alone.

Senaror QUAYLE. In regard to the $250 million that you talked
about, or 77,000 cases in 21 agencies—that is, $250 million out of
what total amount of moneys expended? Do you have a percentage
figure?

Mr. SCANTLEBURY. We have not made that to a percentage——

Senator QUAYLE. I mean $250 million out of what total? That is
what I am trying to determine.

Mr. ScANTEEBURY. We could perhaps compute thct; we have not
done it. It would be a very small percentage.

Senator QUAYLE. I would be interested in having that informa-
tion if you could provide it. You do not have to do it right now,
could you provide that later. ]

Mr. SCANTLEBURY. We could try to provide that for the record, if

you would like. But ;ou have to recognize that that is only the
{dentified fraud and we are not sure how good we are in identifying
the fraud. There may be an awful lot of it going on that we are not
able to identify. .
[Additional information submitted for the record:)
The total funds budgeted for the 21 agencies over the 2% year period covered by
our review of known fraud cases was extremely large, about a trillion dollars. The
approximately 3250 million dollars in losses to fraud identified by the agencies
during the same period would be an extremely small percentage, less than 1
percent.

77Senator QuavLE. But you reviewed 77,000 cases, or identified
,000?

. Mr. ScantLEBURY. Well, the agencies keep a file; these 21 agen-
dies that we visited keep a file on each fraud case that is brought "
to their attention. There were 77,000 of those files that were in-
cluded in our study. We actually took a statistical sample of them
and we really studied about 4,000 individual cases, and our statis-
tics are based on a projection from that statistical sample of 4,000
cases.

Senator QUAYLE. And of the 4,000 case you studied, in how many
cases did you find fraud? Was it 4,000?

Mr.. SCANTLEBURY. Yes; these were all cases that fell under the
general definition. s

Senator QUAYLE. On the CETA program, do you have a list of the
fraud cases in that particular program?

Mr. SCANTLEBURY. We have some that came out of this particular
review.

__ Senator QUAYLE. Do-you have any idea how many? " .

Mr. EcaN. There was a total of 430 cases from Labor. I do not
know particularly whether they were all CETA, These were the
cases that the Department of Laber had identified as fraud or
illegal acts, which we then -sampled. We could find out for you
exactly how many of those 430 were CETA problems.

[Additional information provided for the record:]
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Of the 430 fraud cases at DOL, 194 or, 45 percent involved the CETA program.

Senator QUAYLE. I would be interested in narrowing it down to
the actual CETA fraud cases. I would also be interested if we could
~ make a comparison. My question is, Is this particular program

wrought with fraud any more than other Government programs? Is
this something inherent in the way that the system works with the
prime sponsors and the subgrantees and the lack of internal con-
trols that makes it more vulnerable to fraud? This is what we are
searching for, the question we are trying to answer.

Mr. ScanTLEBURY. I do not think that our statistics would really
answer that question because there are a fot of things you have to
consider, like the internal controls that we found—and, of course,
now we are going down below the level; you know, we are dealing
just at the Federal level and a lot of the problems that we found in
oix{ stuldy of weaknesses in internal controls were below the Feder-
al level.

So, the statistics that we would have would not necessarily be
useful in making that kind of an assessment because so much of
this money was handled and the vulnerability to fraud was below
the Federal level.

Senator QuayLE. Do you think that there is more vulnerability to
fraud with agencies and subgrantees who are below the Federal
level of government?

Mr. ScantLEBURY. Well, in this particular case, we found that-

there were lots of weaknesses in internal controls, and when these
weaknesses exist, it makes it easier. You know, the purpose of
internal control is to catch fraud and prevent errors, and when y§u
have these kinds of weaknesses in the program or in an organiza-
tion that controls the program, then you are very susceptible to
having that sort of thing occur.

Senator QuayLE. It is more likely to occur in that kind of a non-
federal system rather than if the controls and the operations were
retained at theé 'Federal level?

Mr. ScanTtLEBURY. No, no, I am not saying that. Whenever you
have an organization that has poor internal controls, it is easier to
steal from it or to make errors in that organization than it is in an
organization where you have good internal controls, whether it is
Federal, State or local; you know, it can be at any level.

In this program, we found that generally the internal controls in
the organizations we visited were not very strong. You know, our
work that we did in this particular study was aimed at trying to
assess if these fparticular organizations have the kind of a system
that make it difficult to steal from them or difficult to make errors,
and we concluded no, they do not.

Senator QuUAYLE. That they are vulnerable?
~“Mr."SCANTLEBURY. That they are vulnerable.

Senator QuayLe. How does this compare with other Government-
run programs as far as the wvulnerability aspect is concerned?
Would you say that the CETA, in the way that it is presently set
up, is more vulnerable to fraud, abuse and waste than other Gov-
ernment programs or not?

I am trying to get an analysis. I know you like to stick to
statistics and audits and concise statements, but I am trying to put
this thing in perspective.

4-137’ O—Rl—=3 33
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Mr. Ecan. We have done another vulnerability assessment of

Community Services Administration cap agencies. Can agencies are

similar in some regards to subgrantees. If anything, I would say.
they are similar in terms of prablems with internal control weak-
nesses. So, I think at the local level, you run into problems, I think,
in terms of strong internal controls.

I would.say that the cap agencies of the Community Servicés
Administration are probably very similar in terms of our findings.

_We have a report we have issued on the Community Services
Administration. We would be glad to furnish that to the commit-
tee, and it has the same types of problems that we noted in the
vulnerability assessment for Labor.

Mr. SCANTLEBURY. Just in general, we do not believe, that the
Federal Govetnment as a whole has very strong systems of internal
control. By and large, what happens is that when a new accounting
system and managerial system that supports it is created, it usual-
ly starts out being pretty well designed and having a good control

_ system. But as it operates over a period of years, the controls
become—well, in many cases, they are just taken off; they are
eliminated. >

A lot of them, you know, function through data processing sys-
tems, and over the years the data processing pecple take out some

of the controls to make the process run more smoothly, or they~

need some more Storage space so they take out some of the rou-
tines that are, in essence, controls.

In the area where people are the controls before you get into the
data processing system, when there are personnel cuts, sometimes
two persons wind up doing one job, when the original design pro-
vided for them to check on each other. Then new people come in
and the way the job is supposed to function is not explained to
them adequately and they do something different, which destroys
the control procedure. .

In industry, generally they have reviews that are made of their
internal control systems; it is usually when they have their annual
audit, when the public accountants come in. They check over the
internal control systems and see that they are functioning ade-
quately. We do not do that in the Government.

Sometimes, the internal auditors in the agencies will do some
checks of those controls. As we are reporting here, we do some
checks, but there is not a regular, routine method of checking the
systems. So, a lot of them just fall into disrepair over a period of
time.

So, I think you would have to say that the whole Federal Govern-
ment is certainly not a model as far as having good internal
control systems. We have been supportive of legislation; there are
two bills in the Senate. One is called the Financial Integrity Act,
which we have been very supportive of because it would require
agencies to, at least once a year, check their internal control sys-
tems to see that they are functioning adequately.

Senator QUAYLE. You say that the Federal Government is not a
model for an internal control system, and I will concede that point.
What I am trying to get at is what kind of a system could we
devise that would assure internal control. You mentioned this Fi-

-
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nancial Integrity Act. Is that the best course of action? Could we
apply this to the CETA program as well?

Mr. ScantrLEBURY. Well, the Financial Integrity Act, of course,
applies at the Federal level so it would not necessarily catch the
subgrantees and grantees, and so firth, that are not part of the
Federal system. That is where I think the audit is important; not
only the audit that is made by the Labor auditors or is made by the
public accountants who do the audit [there are different arrange-
ments] but it is a combination of two things.

You need to have the audits done, and they need to report the
internal control weaknesses they fifid, and then the management
of the agency need< to be sure that those weaknesses are corrected.
1 think we have had breakdowns all the way along; we have not
had strong enforcement so that weaknesses get corrected and we
have not had all the programs audited regularly. That is the real
way that I see to bring, you know, those kinds of contrcls—be sure
that the money is handled properly.

Senator QUAYLE. What kind of recornmendation could you make
to us about the CETA program from a structural point of view? I’
get the feeling that perhaps this so-called subgrantee program, the
way that it is set up now, at least from your viewpoint is not the
best; that you lose some control and you do not have the internal
controls and that it would be more vulnerable to waste, fraud, and
abuse than another system.

You mentioned the CAP program which is similarly set up. Well,
both of those agencies have a lot of questions and a lot of docu-,
mented cases of fraud and mismanagement. Do you think this is
inherent in the structure that has been established for these two
agencies, or is it just the management of the system?

Mr. ScanTLEBURY. Well, we really have not addressed that yet.
Now, in this particular case, we took a look at the existing struc-
ture and asked, “How are the controls?” You know, we went down
from one level to another to see whether there were problems in
controls. We did not really address the idea of what could be
changed in the system to have better controls.

You know, 'l guess the most important part of this system is
delivering the service, and you try to construct a control system so
that it will not get in the way of whatever is the best way to
provide the service to the people who are to benefit. You devise a
control system that will control the funds in whatever system is
decided upon by the program people.

‘We are doing a study right now which we have just started on, in
which we are taking those 77,000 cases we were talking about a
few minutes ago and we are trying to identify what kinds of
programs seem to be particularly vulnerable to fraud and why. We
are hopeful that some of the kinds of thifigs you are getting at may
come out of that, but I do not have that information yet.

Senator %UAYLE. When do you think that study will be complet-
ed? Do you have any idea?

. Mr. ScantLEsURY. Well, right at this point we have these 4,000
statistical samples in a computer and we are getting a run out of it
now which will try to identify for us the individual programs that
have had the most problems with fraud and abuse, and then we are
going to try ta look at what point in their internal control system

Q
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. does it seem to be that these sorts of problems occur. Until we get

that and see what we have, it is going to be very hard for us to

plan what kind of a time frame we have. So, we are kind of in a

preliminary stage as far as planning a time frame.

" As soon as we get that data together and I get some kind of an

idea, I would be glad to provide you with that. )
[Additional information provided for the record:]

The following is a list of program areas where agencies identified a substantial
number of fraud cases:

Agency and program: No of cases .
Social Security Administration—Supplemental security income program... 10,088
- Department of Agriculture—Food stamps ... 6,536
. Social Security Adminisiration—Retirement program...........oeivsuvsssicesnnsens 2,332
Veterans Admihistration—Housing and loan guarantee assistance.............. 1,258
Housing and Urban Development—FHA single family mortgage insur- "

ance Treseereseeeseeseeesseasebe st s bs b tsht st sa st sasaasas S0 00 7

Social Security Administration—Title II disability ... 606

Senator QuaAYLE. I think it would not only be interesting to this
subcommittee, but I think it would be of interest to us in general.
As you know, the will of this administration, which I certainly—-——
support—I do not know what the final verdict will be in the Con- -
gress—is to move toward the block grant concept.

From your testimony here this morning, it appears you feel that
if you lose a little bit of control, perhaps we may have more of a

-problem with fraud, abuse, and mismanagement, which is some-
thing that many of us are adamant about correcting. My cormclq—,":ﬁgy
sion from listening to you today is that there have been somg
serious questions raised, and we had better address what kinds of
controls we are going to need in order to go along with the block
grant concept that we are presently trying to embark upon.

Mr. ScanTLEBURY. Well, I think Congress, of course, has to decide
how much control it wants over these various programs. For exam-
ple, reveaue sharing. has veri{; few requirements as to how the
money shall be controlled, so that there is not a great deal to audit
against in that particular circumstance.

Now, with block grants, if the Congress wishes to maintain-that
control over those funds, you can still audit to see whether the
money is properly safeguarded and whether they have the proper
internal cg;t!r/ol,systems over the funds. But I think it is a matter
of choice © how much control you want to relinquish when you
give them the block grants.

Senator QuayLe. Well, I cannot predict the final outcome of
Congress. My own viewpoint is that we would like to give them as
much-authority in decisionmaking policies as possible. But I do not
want to have it misused and mismanaged and go to things that are
corrupt. We need accountability for these funds,

I do not want to tell them exactly how to spend it, but once it is °
expended, I think there ought to be accountability. It is the taxpay-
ers’ money that we are talking about and this is.-no free lunch J
where we are just going to give it out and say, “Well, you can do
with it whatever you darned well please,” and not be concerned or
sensitive about the fraud aspect, or the waste or the mismanage-
ment. I think these problems are inherent in a lot of the programs
and something that everybody is against, but do not seem to be
able to do much about. .
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Well, if you could give us the cases on fraud, we would appreci-
ate it, andy if you could also give us a documented figure of--the
CETA program, and maybe you are going to have to make an
estimate on your reports on how much inefficiency, waste, and
management theré is. You have cited a couple of figures. Can you
project that in a percentage?

Mr. ScanTLEBURY. Well, the onlgething that we would probably
be able to project would be fraud, because that study that I talked
about did not cover waste or inefficiency. It just covered fraud.

Senator QUAYLE. Of the documented fraud cases, how much of
those moneys have been returned to the Government? Do you have
that figure?

1))dr. ScaNTLEBURY. We have that. Do you remember that statis-
tic?

Mr. Ecan. I do not know the exact number, but we could sure
provide it for you. It is an interesting thing; with the 77,000 cases,
only about 12,000 of them went to the U.S. attorney for prosecu-

———tion.- Somewhere along the way, somegof those cases had been

resolved administratively and dollars have been recovered. But we
caxb 0561re provide the exact amount of money recovered for those
77,000,

[Additional information supplied for the record:]

Ac:cordin%l to agency records, they planned to recover about $43 million of the
funds lost through fraud during the period of our review.

Senator QuayLE. OK, also, I would like your analysis on this
particular system as compared with other Goverhment systems on
the vulnerability aspect of the fraud, waste and abuse, and why
thishjs a better system or perhaps a worse system than others that
we have,

I think that is very important from a procedural point of view as
we try to rewrite this legislation next year. We have gof to know
what needs to be done structurally. I do not think tjfat anybody
will say that there will not have to be some changed but we are
going to have to have your input. -

I know you do not like to get into that analysis, but we have got
to have it. I do not know of anybody else who would be more
capable in dealing with these other agencies and looking at these
audits and looking at these reviews. If you can give us an analyt-
ical summary of this particular structure versus others, we would
be grateful.

Mr. ScanTLEBURY. Well, I think we could provide you with some
information on some of the weaknesses that we perceive, you know,
in this particular way that these programs function. I am not sure
that we can compare that with enough other Government pro-
grams. You know, we have some other ones that we have data on. I
am not sure that we can give you an opinion and say, “Gee, this is
a lot worse than the average Government program, or it is a lot
better than the average Government program.”

Senator QuayLE. Well, there needs to be some benchmark of
comparability, and I do not know how you want to establish that.
Somehow, -we have %ot to have that guesstimate to work from.

Mr. ScANTLEBURY. I guess one of my fe~lings is that, you know,
the whole Government needs to improve its internal controls. You

. know, fraud, waste and abuse have become a great coricern of the

Q

[N

LI R 37 T




&Aministmtion\and just a general concern with Government, and
e need to tighten up our system. The best way 1 know is to have a
system that is difficult to steal from.

In fact, this is kind of interesting, but one of the things we found
in our study was that the average person who steals from the
Government is not a hardened criminal; very few hardened crimi-

. nals are caught in this. The average person who steals from the
Government is somebody who has never been in trouble with the
law before. . ' .

Now,. some of them are Government employees—26 percent, I
believe, or something like that. Others are people who do business
with the Government or are recipients of welfare, and these kinds
of people. Most of them have never been in trouble with_the law
before, but they saw that the Government system was so weak that
it would be easy to steal from it. So,. they succumbed to that.

" One. of the-things-that we can do is_provide a very difficult
system to steal from—a good, solid, tight internal control system—
. and we can make it difficult for those people to steal, and in that
way we can shut off a lot of that fraud. At the same time, because
the same kinds of controls prevent errors, we can shut off a lot of
waste. :
Senator Quavie. OK, I thank you for your participation and look
- forward to working with you.
. Mr. ScantLesURy. Thank you.
Senator QuAaYLE. Mr. Yeager, welcome.
Mr. Yeacer. Thank you. '
Senator QuayLE. Who are your two compatriots?
Mr. YEAGER. On my right is Mr. Edward Stepnick.
Senator QUAYLE. Would you pull the microphone up so I can
hear you?
’ Mr. YEaGER. Certainly. On my right is Mr. Edward Stepnick.
Senator QUAYLE. How does he spell his name? ‘
Mr. StepNick. S-t-e-p-n-i-c-k.
Mr. YeaGER. He 1s Assistant Inspector General for Audit On my
feft is Mr. Mac Statham, S-t-a h-a-m, Assistant Inspector General
- - - for Investigations. ‘ :
Senator QUAYLE. OK. Do you have a statement?
Mr. YEAGER. Yes, I do, Senator.
Senator QuayLE. All right; go ahead and proceed.

STATEMENT OF FRANK A. YEAGER, ACTING DEPUTY INSPEC-
TOR GENERAL. OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL. ACCOMPA-
NIED BY EDWARD STEPNICK, ASSISTANT INSPECTOR GENER-
AL FOR AUDIT; AND MAC STATHAM, ASSISTANT INSPECTOR’
GENERAL FOR INVESTIGATIONS

Mr. YEaGer. Thank you. .

, Mr. Chairman, we appreciate the opportunity to appear before
. you today to provide information for the subcommittee to consider
prior to developing and evaluating new employment and training
legislation. With me is Mr. Edward Stepnick, Assistant IG for

Audit, and Mr. Mac Statham, Assistant IG for Investigations.
Auditors from the Office of the Inspector General and the prede-
cessor audit organizations in the Department of Labor have con-
ducted periodic audits of CETA prime sponsors and other CETA
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grantees and contractors for 7 years. These audits generally serve

. as a basic tool for preventing and detecting unauthorized expendi-

tures and seeing that the Congressional intent of CETA is carried
out.

Audits are required to be conducted not less than once every 2
years. We have, in the Office of Inspector General, not been able to
fulfill this requirement. t:}X({:proximately 85 percent of our audit
resources have been devoted to CETA. Yet, until March 1981, there
were prime sponsors that had never been audited. If resources had
been available to meet this audit requirement, CETA grantees
could have been audited at least three times by now.

Recent changes brought about by attachment P of OMB circular
A-102 and departmental regulations allow grantees to arrange for
their own audits. These provisions are allowing us to close some of
the gaps in audit coverage that have occurred in the past. Howev-
er, all of the gaps will not be closed. These provisions only apply to
State and local government grantees, not to nonprofit organiza-
tions at this time. Further, grantee-procured audits will require
careful supervision and quality assessment by the Office of Inspec-
tor General.

During the 12 months ending March 31, 1981, our work resulted-

“in the/ issuance of 319 audit reports on CETA grantees and contrac-
tors. Specifically, these audits evaluated whether financial oper-
ations were properly conducted, financial reports were fairly pre-
sented, and reciﬁient organizations complied with applicable CETA
requjrements. They covered programs operated by CETA State and
local prime sponsors (157), Indian and other native American
grarjtees i4), migrants and seasonal farm worker grantees (22), Job

" Corps Center contractors (29), and special activitg programs for
y

reséarch and demonstration projects administered by the Office of
Na ion&l Programs of the Employment and Training Administra-
tiog (107).

hese audits resulted in numerous recommendations to strength-
en pccounting procedures and internal controls, and provided man-
agdment with information on how to operate programs more eco-
nomically and efficiently. We questioned $153 million in program
expenditures primarily due to noncompliance with program re-
rementd or an accountability gap resulting from inadequate
umentation to support the” validity ‘of program expenditures.
ur audit experience shows program management problems in
three general areas: first, the enrollment of ineligible participants;
second, poor financial management systems; third, inadequate
monitoring of subgrantee activities. Of particular concern are prob-
lems at the subgrantee level ‘which could have been avoided if
proper controls had been implemented and exercised by the prime
sponsors or recipients. Subgrantee monitoring must be improved
for the CETA program ta operate properly because subgrantees
spend most of the money and deliver most of the services.

The CETA amendments of 1978 provided for independent moni-
toring units and eligibility verification $stems to be placed at all
prime sponsors. Because of the time yequired to implement and
staff these units, we are just beginning to audit areas where these
units are in place We hope to be able to defermine how successful
these units have been in eliminating the enrollment of ineligible
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participants. At this point, our audits continue to show ineligible
participants in the program. In our most recent semiannual report.
over $3 million was questioned in this area. .

. Our audits show the current most prevalent problems to be those
associated with the ‘onitoring of subgrantee activities and poor
financial management systems. In our March semiannual report,
over $27.5 million was questioned because of unresolvedesubgrantee
.audits. However, further analysis of the $27.5 million would show
the underlying causes to be attributed either to ineligible partici-
pants or poor financial management systems.

Common financial management system probloms identified at
both the grantee and subgrantee level have been insufficient' docu-
mentation to support program costs, financial reports not traceable
to accounting records, improper indirect cost plans, and violation of
cost limitationss .

Many of the deficiencies disclosed in the 319 reports issued
during the past 12 months were also disclosed in prior audits.
There has been a lack of aggressive corrective actions designed to
implement sound financial management systems and eliminate
weaknesses in internal control. Other contributing factors have
been the complexity of the CETA programs and their regulations
and a lack of concern about accountability by some grantees and
subgrantees. A

Everyone recognizes that administering the CETA program is an
administrative challenge of immense proportions. CETA activities
vary widely and the regulations are complex. While there has been
some progress, signifitant improvements still are needed to insure
that the prime spousors who deal with subgrantees write effective
contracts, properly monitor and audit their activities, and take -
timely and adequate corrective action to resolve weaknesses.

Another problem attributable to the lack of improvement in the
adminiswration of CETA programs is the fact that the Employment
and !I‘r.a&ing Administration has moved slowly in the past to re-
solve quéstioned costs and rela audit findings resulting from
audits. On March 31, 1981, over $237 million existed in unresolved
questioned costs from CETA auzits. The Supplemental Appropri-
ations Act of 1981 requires that all of these costs be resolved by
September 30, 1981. Preliminary results indicate that substantial
progress has been made during the 2 months subsequent tc March.
Approximately $100 million has been resolved during these two
months. ’

Office of Inspector General investigative effort, directed to the
CETA program has, in large measure, been in response to allega-
tions of fraud, waste, and abuse from the Employment and Train-
ing Administration, other public officials, and members of the
public. As a result, our inquiries have focused on prime sponsors
and subgrantees where some indication of potentjal wrongdoing
exists. For.this reason, it is imposs’ble to characterize the results of
our investigative work as typical of the entire program. As we
develop our ability to initiate investigations which are based more
on a random selection method rather than reaction to complaints,
generalizations concerning fraud, waste and abuse in the CETA
program will be possible.




Our reactive investigations to date reflect that the degree of
outright, knowingly intentional efforts to gain access to CETA
funds solely for the purpose of self-enrichment are relatively un-
common. However, where such instances are found, the scheme is
relatively blatant and is disclosed by effective program monitoring.

We are concerned that while such schemes have been relatively
uncommon, we do not have the resources to probe areas_where
more sophisticated criminal activities may be occurring. Experi-
enced potential violators with a knowledge of the system could
devise schemes to defraud which would be extremely difficult to
detect simply generating false paperwork in connection with their
grant. Such schemes would be difficult to detect by either audit or
monitoring processes.

A significant portion of our CETA investigations focus on falsxﬁ-
cation of records which are used as measures of the program’s
success. Included are applications for CETA employment, training
statistics, and records of placement resulting from contact with the
program. The motivation for such crimes is self-perpetuation of
programs and the resultant administrative employment as well as
the availability of CETA programs for other than CETA purposes.

Mr. Chairman, I hope our comments have been helpful, and we
would be pleased to try and answer any questions you may have.
b Senator QUAYLE. Thank yoa very much, Mr. Yeager; they have

een.

How many criminal cases have been uncovered in the CETA
program since its inception?

Mr. Yeacer. T do not believe we have figures with us since its
inception. We can give you some data on the last year, if that
would be helpful.

Senator QUAYLE. OK.

Mr. StatHAM. Maybe [ cani just answer that, Senator Quayle. We
have had, over this past year and this year to date, approximately
34 indictments.

Senator QUAYLE. Pull the microphone closer; I cannot hear you.

Mr. StaTHAM. Excuse me; approximately 34 indictments over the
last year.

Senator QUAYLE. 34 indictments? -

Mr. StatHAM. And, to date, about 30 convictions in that area.

Senator QuayYLE. And how many of the 34 indictments—there are
obviously other criminal cases that you referred for prosecution. Do
you have a number——

Mr SratHam. Obviously, they také them as they can because of
their workload.

Senator QUAYLE. Yes; how many criminal cases have we actually
uncovered?

Mr. StatHam. We have referred to the U.S. attorney about 47
cases this year. We referred.somewhere in the neighborhood of 159
last year, sir. :

- Senator QuAYvLE. All right. Over 100 last year, and of
the 159, there were 34 indictments? ’

Mr. StaTHAM. Yes, sir, and some of those have been declined for
administrative purposes, others are still pending a decision by the
U.S. attorney.
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Senator QuayLe. And so far this year, 47 criminal cases have
been referred cver?
. fl}\'lllr. StaTHAM. Yes, sir, approximately; that was through the end
. of May. )
~ Senator QUAYLE. Do you know how many indictments there are
for this year? Do you have a figure? ‘
Mr. StataaM. Thirty-four, sir.
Senator QUAYLE. Thirty-four this year?
Mr. StatHAM. Yes, sir. »
Senator QUAYLE. Is that the same as last year?
Mr. StataaM. No; I have 34 this year, and then we had 39 last
year. [
Senator QUAYLE. OK, 34 so far this year. ™
Mr. StatHAM. That is correct.
Senator QUAYLE. OK, has. this increased over the years?
Mr. YEAGER. Well, we do not have data from the beginning of the

program. You see, this is a new organization; we did not have
responsibility for investigations until the Office of Inspector Gener-
al was established in 1978. Our data systems really start with the
“inception of our program and our responsibilities.

Mr. StaTHAM. Really, for a management information system, it
begins at the beginning of the last fiscal year. )

génator QuAYLE. Do ypu have a dollar figure on the amount of
money, that was invoived in these criminal cases?

Mr. StatHaM. Not with me; I do not, sir.

3

Senator QUAYLE. Could you previde that?

Mr. StatHaM. I will provide it; yes, sir.

Mr. YEAGER. We will provide it.

iInformation supplied for the record:]

The OIG referred 47 cases to U.S Attorneys n fiscal year 1981 1nvolving

315,876,900 1n CETA funds OIG investigations indicate $2,131,400 of fraud was
involved in these cases

Senator QuayLe. OK, do you also have a dollar figure on the
amount for not only fraud, but waste and abuse? Do you have a
total figure on that? ] )

Mr. StatHaM. That is a very difficult one, sir.

[Information supplied for the record:]

No data 15 available which will show the amount of.fraud, waste and abuse 1n
CETA OIG investigations of CETA are in response to complaints Qur findings 1n
these cases provide no basis for projection to the entire CETA program In addition,
our data provides information on fraud in investigations-in which we find crinunal
actity. This data does not consider the dollar value of contracts investigated 1n
which no fraud was found. '

Senator QuayLe. I know it is. Everyone keeps telling me how
difficult it is, but everybody wants to have it. -

Mr. StaTHaM. We are toying with a system right now that is
strictly invalid to try to capture some data that I can provide you
with. But I want to emphasize that it is an invalid statistic.

Senator QUAYLE. But in your judgment from the cases that you
have reviewed, you can come up with an estimate on the amount of
money?

Mr. StataM. Yes, sir, but it will be statistically invalid.

Senator QuayLe. OK, we will call it an invalid and inconclusive
guesstimate on what it is.

Mr. YEAGER. A guesstimate. |
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Senator QUAYLE. But it would be helpful just to see where we
stand.

Mr. Yeager. But jt would have to be significantly qualified,
Senator.

Senator QUAYLE. Pardon me?

Mr. YEAGER. Any figure we would give in this area, we would
have to qualify and give you the qualifications we would place on
it.

Senator QUAYLE Fine. You know, you could tell us the procedure

. that you used to arrive at this figure, and we would have to take it

at that value in our discussions.

Of all the funds that have been appropriated and allocated to
CETA, do you have any idea what percentage of these funds have
actually been audited? Have they all at some time been audited?

Mr. YeaGer. No; they have not all been audited. As I indicated
in my testimony, we have been unable to audit, for example, all of
the prime sponsors. We have finally been able to initiate all the
audits, but they have not yet been completed, despite the fact that
we are devoting about 85 percent of our audit resources to this
effort.

Now, the changes that allow us to use grantee-procured audits
show promise of being able to close this audit gap We project that
by fiscal year 1982, we will, given current trends, be able to ineet
the once every 2 years requirement and maintain a current audit
coxéerage of the program with this heavy use of grantee-procured
audits.

Senator QUAYLE. You say that not all of tiie prime sponsors have
been audited once?

Mr. Yeacer. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. They have not all
been audited one time.

Senator QuayLE. They are supposed to have been audited three
times, right?

Mr. YeaGeR. Three times; that is right.

Senator QUAYLE. Is manpower the reason?

Mr. YeaGer. Manpower; resources to do the job. As the GAO
testimony pointed out, when the CETA legislatiun was passed, the
audit staff, was reduced by some 40 positions, from 140 to about
100 auditors. It is slowly being built back up. but you need the staff
to do the job—even to do the job, I want to stress, with public
accounting firms because you do need to excrcise Federal quality
control over that effort.

Senator QUAYLE. Do you mean that the Congress wuuld place a
requirement in the statutory language and then not give you the
resources to carry out that requirement?

Mr. YeaGger. The requirement itself was imposed as a regulatory
requirement. .

enator QUAYLE. Regulatory?

Mr. YeaGer. Regulatory requirement on the Department,

Senator QUAYLE. It is not statute; it just——

Mr. YEAGER. In our regulations.

Senator QuAYLE. How do you determine which one of these
prime sponsors gets audited?

Mr. YEaGER. Which ones?

Senator QUAYLE. Yes.
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Mr. YEAGER. Well, again, we should be doing every prime spon-
sor every other year. Up until this time, we have been trying to
select on the basis of our estimate as to where the need was
greatest.

Maybe Mr. Stepnick can comment a little more fully on that.

Mr. Stepnick. Earlier, we were approaching meeting the cyclical
requirement from the standpoint of the number of entities to be
audited and just moving ahead on a time sequential basis so that
we could aventually cover them all. When it became apparent that
we were getting farther and farther behind, we took a lock at that
practice and concluded we are not going to be able to meet the
requirement anyway so why not allocate our limited resources to
the areas of greatest risk and vulnerability.

So, in the last few years, we have been purposefully selecting
grantees who are the big spenders, ones where we have indications
. of prior high cost questions based on earlier audits, and places
where the program officials have indicated to us that they feel
there are special problems.

By beginning to take into account the factor of risk and vulner
ability, in terms of total dollars we are probably doing a little bit
better statistically than in terms of a percentage of the number of
entities, which has been a traditional way of measuring.

When we are able to fully implement the system of grantee-
procured cudits, we will be abie to devote our resources to the big
spenders and allow the grantees to arrange audits for the less risky
ones. 1 think that while this is not as good as having enough
Federal auditors to make thorough audits everywhere, it will opti-
mize the various audit resource systems that we have so that we
can get the maximum coverage. ’

Senator QuayLE. Of the 319 reports that you reviewed by March,
you came up with a total of $153 million in questioned costs?

Mr. YEAGER. Questioned costs.

Sena‘or QuUAYLE. Now, what was the.total dollar amount that
was audited; $153 million out of what?

Mr. Yeacer. This was against an audit amount of $5.3 billion -
during the 12-month period.

Senator QUAYLE. So, 5.3——

Mr. YeEaGer. 5.3 billion.

Senator QUAYLE. 5.3 billion, and you found questioned costs of
$153 million. Now, have those questioned costs been returned to
the Department of Labor?

Mr. YEAGER. No; these more recent audits are still in the process
of being consilered by the Employment and Training Administra-
tion; then you go through the process of determining whether to
allow or disallow the costs. It is a very lengthy process before any
dollars are returned to the Federal Government.

Senator QuayLE. OK, you have the questioned costs and then it
‘has to have a disallowed cost, right?

Mr. YEAGER. It goes 10 the Employment and Training Adminis-
tration for administrative action. :

Senator QuAYLE. And that is out of your jurisdiction.

Are the questioned costs normally disallowed, also? What has
been the track record?
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Mr. YeaGegr. We do not have any figures with us on the percent-
age of questioned costs which are eventually disallowed. I would
Jjust generalize that historically. it has been a low figure.

Senator QuayLe. OK. you talked about the complexity of the
rules and regulations that some of the prime sponsors complain
about. In your review, particularly not in the criminal aspect but,
in the fraud, abuse, waste, and mismanagement—did you find this
to be a particular problem—perhaps onerous regulations or regula- -
tions that were ambiguous enough that the prime sponsor really
did not understand what they were supposed to be doing? You
referred to that in your testimony.

Mr. YEAGER. Yes; a great number of our questioned costs go to
the issue of the prime or the sub failing to follow the regulations in
terms of meeting eligibility criteria for participants There is some
complexity there that I think should be addressed, but I would not
be able to say why the prime sponsor did not understand it or
whether they did understand it. It is just a fact that a good number
of our findings deal with this issue.

Senator QuayLE. But this was a current theme and complaint
from the prime sponsors, that there was simply too much regula-
tion that imposed a burden on them that caused them to, in your
eyes and perhaps in their eyes, not meet the intent of the law and
the regulatory requirements? I mean, this is not an isolated case?

Mr. YEAGER. No.

Senator QUAYLE. Basically, this is a general theme?

Mr. YEAGER. That they have.

Senator QuAYLE. That they have?

Mr. YEAGER. Yes, sir.

Senator Quavte I think it may not just be a general theme for
CETA prime sponsors, but anybody that deals with the Federal
Government.

Let me just ask vou one f{inal question. What do we have, about
50,000 subgrantees or sumething like that—30.000 to 50,000 sub-
grantees? -

Mr. YEAGER. That is our best estimate.

Senator Quayre. We do not even really nnow how many sub.
grantees we have?

Mr. YeaGer. No; we do not.

Senator Quavire. What is your opinion of the system that we
have? 1 do not know if you listened to the dialog with the last
witnesses, but maybe in conclusion you could elucidate on your
perception of the structure and the system that we have estab-
lished for the CETA program.

* Mr. Yeacer. Well, the system is designed, of course, to provide
flexibility and enable the maximum amount of local self-determina-
tion in the program. From our point of view and a management
control point of view, that makes it a very complicated and difficult
system to insure minimum waste, fraud, and abuse.

I think if we are going to have this kind of a decentralized
system and are going to control it and do a better job of minimizing
waste, fraud, and abuse, we are going to have to spend a lot more
time, staff, and dollars on the control aspect. .

I do not think that we can have 1t both ways—pass the responsi-
bility out and not audit the program and then be concerned about
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the complaints about waste, fraud, and abuse. There is a real
expense to running a decentralized system that I do not think we
fully recognize. . ' - -
Senator QUAYLE. Well, thank you very much.
Mr. YEAGER. Thank you, Senator. . ~
Senator QuAYLE. And if you would give us some of those figures,
our staff will follow up and it should be very interesting.
Mr. YEaGer. We will provide them.
Senator QUAYLE. We appreciate your cooperation; thank you.
[The following was received for the record:]
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Ottice of Inspector General

U.S. Department of Labor
' Washington D C 20210

U NN Reply 10 the Attention of

Honorable Don Quayle

United States Senate

Committee on Labor and -
Human Resources

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Quayle:

As I discussed during the hearings yoi\‘l held in June 1981, I have been
experimenting with a system to capture data on the amount of fraud
in the CETA Program. While we have no way of knowing how much
fraud is actually involved, we are looking at the dollar amount of
fraud we uncover againat the total amount of monies in the contracts/
grants we investigate. One must realize that this formula is statis-
tically invalid and cannot be applied across the board because if we
added the contracts/grants monies not under investigation the per-
centage would be substantially reduced. It should be noted that of
the contracts/grants investigated thus far in FY'1981, the figure has
remained constant at 1l percent. We reach this percentage figure by "
dividing the dollar amount of the CETA contracts/grants involved wnto
the dollar amount of fraud established during our investigations, For
example, using the figures accumulated since the beginmng of FY 1981,
we established fraud was involved in 1l percent of the contracts momes
investigated,
11 per =*nt
18876.9 ($'amount .. CETA contracts involved)] 2131, 4 ($ amount
of fraud established)

5

Following is a summary of the investigations activities in the CETA area
during the period October 1, 1980 through May 31, 1981;

Cases Opened 200
Cases Closed 193
Cases Pending 263

Cases Referred to U.S. Attorney 47

' Cases Declined by U.S. Attorney 33 ‘
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Cases Referred to DOL Agency for Administrative A~tion 51
Cases Referred to Another Investigative Agency 2
Cases Referred-for Local Prosecution Other Than Federal 6
Indictments 34 . ’
Judgments 0
Convictit;n; 30
Suits 1
Fines 1/ 14.1
Recoveries 2/ 1226.7
bollections 3/ 4.6
Fr.aud‘ Established 4/ 213l.4
. Savings 5/ 484.4
Dollar Amount of DOL/CETA Contract 36_/ 18876.9

_l_/ Fines are the sums of money imposed as a penalty upon defendant after
an administrative hearing, civil sult, or criminal prosecution.

]
)
182

: Recoveries include the restoration, restitution or recovery of money or
— property of known value that was lost through a crime, mismanagement,
etc. !

M .

3/ Collections are the receipt of payments of a indemnity to end,a civil
transaction, suit or proceeding.

. 4/ Fraud Established is the total amount of fraud dollars involved as
Jdetermined by the OIG Investigations.
_5_/ Savings are the prevention of dollar value losses to the Government.
This amount includes actual savings for tie reporting period in contracts
and grants, and projected savings in benefit payments based on program
, agency data.

.

I
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6§/ Dollar amount of the DOL/CETA Contract(s) involved in the OIG

investigation,

Returned herewith as enclosure (1) is the original transcript with: some

4 rhinor statistical adjustments,
Please contact me if I may be of further service.

Sincerely, *

A.M. STATHAM

Asgsistant Inspector General-
Investigations .
Enclosure (1): Transcript
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June 15, 1981

Mr. Frank Yeager
Acting Deputy Inspector General
Office of the Inspector General
« . U.S. Department of Labor
. Washington, D.C. 20210

! Dear Mr. Yeager,

Thank you very much for taking the time to testify before the Committee's
Erployment and Productivity Subcommittee with respect to some of the audit
and accountability probiems encountered in the CETA programs.

I am sorry that 1 was unably to attend since { share Senator Quayle's
- interest in helping ETA overcome 1ts current difficulties 1n regard to
S audit resolution and debt collection. I would appreciate very muck, your
response to the enciosed questions for the record. 0f course, Siace we
will be relying on your answers to such questions throughout future hearings
and discussions on CETA. we would 2lso appreciate receiving your comments
¢ within a reasonable time frame.

Again, we apﬁreciate your cooperation and 100k -forward to working with
you to effect the kind of changes which will better guarantee delivery of
enpioyment and training services to the people in our country who need them
as well as which will assure American Taxpayers that their fnvestment n
such programs is being efficiently and honestly spent.

v

B Yery truly yours,

Grran G, Haten

® 3, Chairman *
. 064/1 . . e st , _
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Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

QUESTIONS FOR MR. FRANK YEAGER

Nhat mechanism is there for tracking audit recommendations?

How well has the provision for permitting prime sponsors to contract for
Is there specific criteria applied by ETA or
the Office of Inspector General to the selection of an 1ndependent auditor?

their own audits worked?

Are there any EEIA programs which, in your opinion, are especially wyul-
nerable to waste or fraud?

You stated that addrtional funds were needed to better control CETA's
Would you venture an estimate of how
How does the current level of funding reflect
the priorities of the 1G's Office and how would additional funds change
those priorities?

propensity for waste and fraud.
much more is required?
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Question: How v?ll has the|/provision for permitting prime ¢
sponsors to contfact for théir own sudits worked? -
1s there specifif criteria applied by EfA or the
Office of Inspector General to the sele
indegendent aud?tor?

Answer: Our limited expgerience hes shown that provisions
which allow prime sponsors to contract for their:
owh dudits have/ worked fairly well. As s general
rule, prime spgnsors.have been receptive to the
ides' 6f arranging for their own audits snd have
been willing to work with the Office of Inspector
General to ensure the sudits sre conducted in @
timely and praper manner. As a result, we are
covering more [of the audit universe and, for the
first time sifice CETA began, we are r=aching a
point where CETA prime spagsors can receive
sufficient sudit coverage. %

Regarding the selection of independent auditors,
prime sponsors are permitted to use their own
procedures in selecting the auditor. The only
restrictiony are those in the Standsrds For Audit
of GCovarnmental Orgenizations

o

auditor independence and qualifications.

e Office/ of Inspector General has been very
ent in explaining these stdndards to prime

s well as providing other technical

ance. Consequently, most problems have been
identifieg and resolved during $ar1y stoges of the
sudits.

Most prime sponsor procedures require that
independent auditors be selected from competitive
bidders.| The Office of Inspector General has
deVelopﬁd criteria for analyzing and evaluating
proposals submitted by findependent suditors. :This
criterig establishes separate weights for the
bidder's technical ability to perform the asudit and
the bid/ price. Examples of technical ftems
considered are (1) the firm's size in relation to
regulrgments of the job, (2) the firm's prior
experieénce in auditing CETA programs, and (3) the
f;rm'sflndlcated understanding of the work to be !
performed. Although prime sponsors are not
specifjically required to use similar criterfa, most ..
do. ' ‘ ’
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Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Question:

Answer:

-

what mechanish is there for tracking audit
recommendations?

we: shall distuss the mechanism used for tracking
audit recommendations on Employment and Training
Administration (ETA) programs as they constitute
the vast majority of our audit findings. The
mechanism Fests partially with the office of
Inspecgog General and-partially with ETA.

After the audit.report is issued, ETA has 120 days
to make initial .and final determinations as to

.whether questioped costs are to be allowed or
disallowe hether the grantee is to take
=2 actiof™ea other audit recommendations.

the initial snd final determinatiohs are to be
reviewed by 0IC before issuance to the grantee.

01C keeps detailed records to track the audit
findings until ETA allows.or disallows the
questioned costs. dummaries of amounts questioned
and resolved during each six month period are
includid in the Semi-annual Report of the Inspector
General. . ° P2

If the costs are dlsafloved.’ETA establishes a det’
to the U.S. Covernment ang continues to track the
sudit disallowance until the debt is settlpd. ETA
is implementing an automated actounts rece vable
system which will recadily pravide information for
quarterly reports to ETA management and to GIG od ¢~
amounts allowed, disallowed, collected and

currently outstanding. The system is expected to}\ :

be fully operational next month., . " B
Al
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QuéStion: Are there any CETA programs which, in your opinion,
are especjally vulnerable to waste or fraud?

4+
Answer: Our audit and investigative activities to odte suggest
fb— - - that private nonprofit organizations, pa{ti larly
. - those participating in the Office of National Program
awards, are more vulnerable to waste or fraul than
State and local CETA prime sponsors. This ik because
private nonprofit organizations tend to have| poorer
accoutiting systems and poorer systems of int rnpl
administrative controls. Migfant and Seasgpfl °
“Farmworkers, Indian and Native Ameri ograms and
other Office of Wational Program grantees congists of
. a large number of private ngnprofit organizations,
> therefore, these programs may be more vulnerable, but
. not because of programmatic aspects. Qur most_regent
audits of Indian and Native American grantees incicate
consicerable ipprovements in their systems of internal
control. N

”

Recent emphasis on debt collection, the fraud ang
abuse provisions in the CETA Amendments of 1978 and
increased awareness of the audit function have
contributed to improve the management of the CET:
program. ‘

Question: You stated that additional fungs were needed to better
. Control CETA's propensity for waste ano fraud, Would

priorities of the 1G's office and how would additional
funds change those priorities.

,. Answer: We estimate that to adequately moni‘ar z1) aspects of
. the CeETA program -- ETA acministration as well as
grantees --it would require approximately 250,
auditors. there are now 198 auditors in the Office of
Inspector General to cover all programs in the
Oepartment. as more grantees begin to procure their
own audits and as the Pyblic Service Employment (PSE)
programs phasedgown, we anticipate there being more
resources available in the Office of Inspector General
and in the program areas at both Federal and local
levels to monitor the remaining CETA programs,
Regarcing the priorities of the Office of Inspector
» General, as indicated in our testamony, 85 percent of
our audit staff and gp percent of our investigative
staff are used principally for audits and
investigations of “the CETR program. under existing
audit requirements, CETA would continue to have a very
high priority if additional funds were provided to the
- Office of Inspector General. ¥hile resources are
needed to make long reglected audits of other
Department pPrograms, we sould at the same time ensurs
that CETA audits are made on a timely basis with
enhanced quality control.

-y
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Senator QuaYLE. Next on my schedule is Mr. Angrisani. I am
told he is on his way, so we will wait a couple of minutes.

[Pause.} .

Senator QuAYLE. Welcome.

Mr. AnGRisaNi. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator QUAYLE. We are delighted to have you here and appreci- k
ate your cooperation, go ahead and _proceed with your statement.’

STATEMENT OF ALBERT ANGRISANI, ASSISTANT SECRETARY
OF LABOR FOR EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING, U.S. DEPART-
MENT OF LABOR, ACCOMPANIED BY JANET SAWYER, COMP-
TROLLER, EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Ancrisant. OK, I have with me here our comptroller, Jan

" Sawyer.

Senator QUAYLE: We are glad to have you.

Mr. ANGRISANL I can read the full statement or I can paraphrase
it, as you choose. A

Senator QuayLE. Whichever is your pleasure; if you want to
paraphrase it, that might be the best.

Mr. AnGrisaNL OK, there is one critical section that I would like
to read and the rest I will submit for the record.

Senator QuAYLE. OK.

_ Mr. AncGrisant. First of all, 1 would like to thank you for giving
me the opportunity to be here. I think this hearing is called for -
“and I think tirat we have something to contribute to that.

I would like to begin by starting with the second paragraph of

my statement, where I say there have been significant issues raised
about the operation of the CETA program by congressional com-

mittees and reports prepared by the General Accounting Office.

Some of the issues relate specifically to Federal activity; others

bear more directly on prime sponsor operations. In both cases, the

public view of CETA is generally, negative. Most of us have read far
.more newsparer stories about mismanagement or alleged fraud
and abuse than we have laudatory commentaries on the effort.
While inches of newspaper print are not a truly accurate measure,
criticism of attempts by the Department and prime sponsors, in

: 'gém‘manageraudiWand-assess_;results__and to account for

funds certainly does have merit. I would like to take this time fo
share with you my view of where we presently stand.

. On the subject of audit resolution, let me provide some back-
ground as to what we mean when we talk about, audit resolution,
and later in my statement I will go into even more detail.

.The first step is the questioning of costs, when the auditors in
the audit report take exception to specific-costs incurréd”or activi-
ties conducted by the granteé. ETA then examines the audit find-
ings, reviews any additional documentation provided by the grant-
ee, and ultimately allows or di llows, the questioned costs. It is at
the pint when an ETA grant officer issues a final determination
that the audit is considered resolved. Costs which are disallowed
are added to the ETA accounts receivable. .

Since assuming office, 1 have examined the efforts undertaken by
the Employment and Training Administration in the area of audit

~ resolution. ETA has had a dismal record, taking years to address

ER
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audit reports, failing to recapture misspent funds, and not correct-
ing noted systems deficiencies which lead to recurring problems.

As of April 1980, ETA had 883 unresolved CETA audits. This was
clearly the low point in audit resolution in CETA’s history. How-
ever, over the last 12 months, ETA has taken management steps to
identify amounts owed the Federal Government relative to initial
costs questioned by the , Office of the Inspector General. These

- efforts have been -successful;-as -our-audit-inventory has been re-
duced from 883 reports tq 613 in the 12 months ending March 31, R
1981—a reduction of 31 percent. This simply meangyhowever, that
we ‘have identified the amounts owed the Federal Government
after an extensive review of questioned costs. It does not mean,
however, that we have recouped those ameunts. On each of these
audits, we must then enter into a cumbersome debt collection
process which I will address in a moment.

I am aware of the statutory requirements that all audits are to
be resolved in 180 days; CETA audits in 120 days. Given the com-
plexity of the issues, it is a mammoth task to deal with our current
inventory by September 30, 1981. I have recently reviewed the
status of the largest audits remaining in our inventory. As of
December 31, 1980, 55 audit reports accounted for some $190 mil-
lion. That represents 68 percent of our unresolved questioned costs
as of that date. I assigned first priority to the resolution of these
major audit reports in order to achieve the fastest possible reduc-
tion in the amount of unresolved questioned costs. This effort has
paid off. As of the end of March, we issued final determinations on
22 of these audits, representing resolution of $65 million in costs.
Data for April and May show a continuation of this positive trend.

There currently exists a national task force to address the audit
inventory problem. I am reinforcing the staff of this task force in
order to meet the established time frames for audit resolution.

On the subject of debt collection, ETA expects to have a fully
operational automated accounts receivable system within the next
month. However, even using the current manual system, it is clear
to me that additions to our receivables are rising five or six times
faster than our collections.

" As I noted earlier, audit resolution pushes disallowed costs into
the beginning of the long, uncertain debt collection pipeline. I am
greatly concerned about whether we indeed have sufficient means

-~ to.solve this problem-quickly,orreallyatall—— -~

A Federal determination disallowing costs is made in-4 to 6
months. The grantee is then entitled to a hearing before an admin-
istrative law judge. Debt collection activity must be postponed until
-the administrative law judge decision is rendered. At this point, we
are expected to resume aggressive debt collection efforts which,
given the financing mechanisms of the public jurisdictions to which
we grant CETA funds and the limited financial resources of non-
profit organizations, is a difficult problem.

This entire process may take up to 3 years in some instances,
and this is assuming that the grantee does not seek review of the
ALJ’s decision by the Secretary and then continue the case in
circuit court.

Administrative sanctions to assist in debt collection are availa-
ble. These include conditional approval and short funding of

ERIC 57

IToxt Provided by ERI




48

grants; partial termination or withholding of some funds; and po-
tential debarment. which itself offers a hearing process. .

From what | have seen.to date, this process is inadequate to
achieve the objective of prompt repayment of misspent funds. I
intend to examine this process carefully and will most likely rec-
ommend changes.

It 1s my current belief that more flexibility must be injected into
the audit resolution process so that we establish only those debts
which reasonably ought to be collected. Once a debt is established,
the collection process should be as expeditious as possible.

I would.like to stop here, if I may, Mr. Chairman, and submit the
rest of the statement for the record. If I can take 1 minute, 1 would
like to review with vou-the critical point 1 would like to make here
today, and then certainly respond to any questions you or cther
members of the subcommittee may have.

I think I can make two statements. The first statement is this-
the issue of do we have CETA fraud and abuse and waste. I think
the answer is clear; it is “ves.” Do we have poor financial manage-
ment, in particular, of the CETA system? 1 think the answer is
“yes.” There are a lot of reasons for it; they are not always what
we read about in the newspapers. but the issue is clear.
~ We agree with GAO's findings, and one of my goals and objec-

tives as assistant secretary for employment and training will be to
address this problem. 1 think we have made some inroads in that
area already, but we clearly have a long way to go to undo what 1
consider to be 4 years of terrible management.

But the big point here and the area in which you can be of some
tremendous assistance to us is allowing us to air our views here
today on the audit resolution and the debt collection process.

Mr. Chairman, the process that is currently in place is not one
that I care to be measured against in the years ahead in terms of
my ability to collect the debts that are outstanding, and I would
like to explain to you why and to produce some food for thought in
terms of what you may be able to accomplish in the future with
legislation to help us manage the department more efficiently.

I would like to review with you very specifically 11 key steps
that we have to go thfough to take an audit from the point of a
questioned cost to money in the bank for repayment of a misspent
dollar This 15 a subject that I am very close to, coming out of the
banking business. I tend to know a little bit about the natural -
incentives that have to be put into a system tocollect a debt. What
I am saying 1s that the system that we have in place today does not
permit fast and prompt collection of debts due and owing the
Federal Government Let me just go through this.

The first step in this process has to do with the auditors. An
auditor naturally begins by questioning a cost in one form or
another. That means that be points to a prime sponsor, to a city or
someone, and says, “We feel that you may owe us’’—emphasis on
may—"3%1 million.” .

Well. once the auditor has questioned the cost, we go through a
process of investigation, which may take 1 month, 2 months, 3
months, or whatever. until we get to a point of indicating what
costs are allowed. That means we might adjust our $1 million and
say, “Well, we have analyzed it further and you, in fact, only owe
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us 3700,000.” When we get to that point, we then have what we
call our initial determination disallowing costs of $700,000, that 1s
what is due and owing the Federal Government.

At that time, the grant officer must offer the grantee on opportu-
r'n'gktl’:) informally resolve the remaining questions. It may take 1
month; it may take 2 months; it may take another 3 months.

. At the conclusion of that step, that grant officer may then decide
that another 3100,000 should be taken off the initial disallowed cost
and perhaps reduce it to, let us say, $600,000. I am trying to go
through a hypothetical case here to give this some structure. We
call that our final determination of disallowed costs.

Now, we could be anywhere up to 6 months from the time that a
questioned cost was initially raised. At this point the prime sponsor -
or the city that the disallowed cost applies to has the right to
appeal to an administrative law judge.

Now, keep in mind that all during this time, that the prime
sponsor is being consulted. In other words, he knows what is going
on; we are talking to him, we are arguing back and forth about the
costs He has had all the input in the world, but if he disagrees
with our decision, he can still go to an ALJ.

I believe right now that the administrative law judges have z
backlog of some 2,500 cases involving black lung, et cetera—all
types of cases So there is no guarantee that we are going to get a
prompt hearing. It may be £ months, it may be 1 year, it may be 3
months. It depends upon the nature of the case, but it is not quick.

If the prime sponsor loses at the level of the administrative law
judge, this prime sponsor then can say, “Well, I am still not going
to pay you the 3600,000, I am going to appeal it to the Secretary of
Labor.”” The Secretary of Labor then may review the case. Given
the time constraints of the Secretary of Labor. that may take some
time However, we have the greatest control in that process and
could probably do it very quickly.

If the Secretary ot Labor concurs with our findings, that prime
snor. r v stll has a debt due and owing the Federal Govern-
ment 20 000, then has the right to appeal it to a circunt court.

Atet si.ng throdgh the cumbersome process that we have in our
ourts - aad Jduvdiness hnows how long it could take to get a hear-
ue 1@ crcuit court-—1t s possible, although not likely, that the
priree spansor might appeal it to the Supreme Court. It 1s the nght
ul the poame sponsur to do that; however, that probably 1s not the
ty ph’al Aase

In v+ ent after we go through those months and months and
m ¢ li- f tedivus procedures, we finally get to the point where we
vst i li-n that we have a debt uwed the Federal Governmerit. When
tha lobt 1y determined and all those rights of appeal are exhaust-
ed, then we as a department have to begin issuing demand letters.
That means, “You have exhausted your rights of appeal, you owe
us 3600,000.” \

. We must send one demand letter, then we are obligated to send a
second demand letter if nu payment 1s made. Then we are obligated
to send a third demand letter At any point in this process we may
be drawn into a negotiating process with the debtor to come up
with a repayment agreement, if they have not paid, to resolve this
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thing once and for all. If we fail to collect the claim, we could send
it to the GAO, and they in turn can try to go to get our $600,000.

If they are unsuctessful and the prime sponSer still does not
want to pay the $600,000. They may refer it to the Justice Depart-
ment. The Justice Department may then, possibly 2, maybe 3,
maybe 4 years into the process, sue to get our money back.

Mr. Chairman, I have said before the Appropriations Committee
and I will say it heres this is not the type of system in which I can
come to you and say that I can guarantee you collection on the
'$302 million, roughly, in questioned costs on audits that we have
right now, during the time and tenure of our administration. I can
guarantee you that I will start the. process, .but it could: very well
be that the person that picks up after me 'some years from now *
may be the ultimate beneficiary of the collection process. It seems
to be one that spans administrations here, and this is not a process
that we can live with if, in fact, we intend to collect these funds
due and owing us. . )

This is why I think you and your committee can be of invaluable
assistance to the Department of Labor in helping to put a debt
collection system into place that can put the proper incentives in
place to pay back the Federal Government what is due and owing
us. .

When you, in -fact, do this, you will be taking a major step
toward the elimination of fraud and abuse in CETA because the
people that are out there abusing the system will know that they
do not have this cumbersome process to hide behind. That in itself
will prove to be one of the major deterrents to the system of fraud
and abuse. , ~

I have now made the point that I came here to make today; we
need your help. I will be more than happy to answer any questions
that you or Senator Pell or any other member’ of the committee
have. Thank you. h ,

[The prepared statement of Mr. Angrisani follows:]
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STATEMENT OF ALBERT ANGRISANI
¢« ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF LABOR
FOR EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING
BEFORE THE -
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EMPLOYMENT AND PRODUCTIVITY
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES
UNITED STATES SENATE

June 11, 1981

A}

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I wish to thank you for this opportunity to appear
before you today. This is the ygginning of an important
series of hearings to examine'the Comprehensive Employment

- and Training Act pri'or to its scheduled expiration of autho;i-

zation in 1982. I would like to compliment you, Mr. Chairman,

aungsnd the members of the Subcommittee for beginning this
Process now, and for the broad invitation you have extended
for participation in these hearings. CETA in and of it;elf
is a complex effort; the employment‘and training system
of which it is a part is even more.so. There is a’whole
range of issues before us. The opportunity provided by
your hearings for infor :d individuals to participate in
the. discussion of the future of employment and training
programs is invaluable,

There have been significant issues raised about the
operation of the CETA program by COngrgSsional committees

fsaz»™®  and in reports prepared by the General Accounting Office.
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- . . j”
some of the issues relate specifically to Federal act1v1ty, ’
others bear more directly on prime.sponsor opetat1ons.
In both cases, the public view of CETA is generally negative.
Most of us have redd far more newspaper stories 3bout mis-

; ’ .management, or aliejed fraud and ab9se, than we have laudatory

commentaries on the effort. While inches of newspaper

- print atecnot a truly accurate measure, criticism of attempts
by the Department and pt1me sponsors, in general, to manage,

audit, and assess results and to account for funds certainly

-

do h#ve merit. I would like to take this time to share
. with you my view of where we presently stand.

Audit Resolution

Let me provide some background as to what we mean

when we talk about audit resolution.

The first step'is the questioning of costs--when the

atd1to's in the audit report take exception to 'specific

‘\

costs incurred or accivities conducted by the grantee.
, ETA *hen examiries the auditor's findings, reviews any addi-
. tional documentation provided by the grantee, and ultimately
allows or disallows the questioned costs. It ig at the .
' . point, when an ETA grant officer issues a final determination,
that the a;dit is considered "resolved". Costs which are

disallowed are added to the RTA accnunts receivable.

’G‘ 62 ‘ .
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Since assuming office, T have examined the efforts

undertakgn b§ the Em§3oymen* and Training Administration
in the area of audit resolntion. ETA has had 2 dvsmal
fecord-—taking vears:*'to address audit reports, failing
'to recépture misspent funds and not correcting noted systems
.geficiencies which lead to recurring problems.
As of April 1980, ETA had 883 unresolved CETA audits. >
This was clearly the low point in andit resolition 1n CETA's

history. However, over the lagt 12 months, ETA has taken

management steps to identify amounts owed the Federal Govern-

ment relative to initial costs questioned by tne Office
of the Inspector General. These efforts have veen successful
as our audit 1QVentory‘has been ceductd from 883 reports .
« to 613 in'the 12 months ending March 31, 1981--a reductinan
of 31 percent. 7This stmply means, however, t'iat we have
identif{ed anfbunts owed the Federal Government After an
extensive review of questioned coste. It does i+ mean,
however-, that we have recouped those amounts. On each
of these augdits we must then enter 1nt> a cumbersome debt,
collection process which I will address ;n a moment .
I am aware of the statutory requirements tnat all
audits are to be resolved 1n 180 days; CETA audits i1n 1.0

, days. Given the complexity of the issues i1t 1s mammoth

Q
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task to deal with our current inventory by Seotember 30,
1981, I have recently ;eviewed the status of the largest
audits remaining in our inventory. ;s of December 31,_
1980, 55 audit réports accounted for $190 million; that
represents 60 percent of our unresol$e? éuestioned co;ts —
a; of that date. I assigned first priority to the resolution
of‘these major audit reports in ordér'to achieve the, fastest
possible re@uction in the amount of unresolved questioned ¢
costg,_*This effort has paid off: as of the end of March

we issued final determinations on 22 of these audits, repre-
sqyting resolution of $65 pillidn in costs; data %or April

3
and May show a continuation of this positive trend. .

There currently exists a national task force to address
the aud{t inventory problem. I am reinforcing the staff
of this task force in order to meet the established time
frames for audit resolution. N

Debt Collection

ETA expects to have a fully operational automated

Y

accounts receivable system within the next month. However,
even using the current manual system, it is clear to me

that additions to our receivables are rising five or six

-

tjmes faster than our collections. As I noted earlier

<

audit resolution pushes disallowed costs in the beginning

.
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of Fhe long, "uncertain debt colleqtion pipeline. I am
éreatly ?oncetned about whether we indeed have sufficient
means to solve this problem quickly - or really at all.
A-Federal determiration disallowing costs is made
in 4 to 6 months. The grantee is then entitled to a hearing
before an Administrative Law Judge. pebt collection activity
;ust be ‘postponed until the Administrative Law Judge decision
is rende;ed. At this point, we ;re expected to resume
aggress?ve debt collection efforts, which, giveq the\financing
neqhan{sms of the public jurisdictions to which we grant
CETA funds and the limited financial resources of nonprofit
organizations, is a difficult problem.
This entire process may take up to 3 years in some *
instances, and this is assuming that the grantee does not
¢ seek review.of the ALJ's decision by the Secretary and
then continue ‘the case in Circuit Court.

Administrative sanctions to assist in debt collection
are a.xilable. These include conditional‘approval and
short funding Of grants; partial termination or withholding
of some funds; and potentially debarment, which itself
foers a hearing process. From what I have seen to date,
this process is inadequate to achieve the objective of
prompt repayment of misspent funds. I intend to examine

this process carefylly and will most likely recomnend changes.

.
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1t is my current bélief that more flexibility must
be injected into the audit ‘solution Process, SO th;t
we "‘establish only_those debts which.reasonably ought to
be\collec;ed. Once a debt is established, the collection
prépess should be as expeditious as Pos§ib1e.
Liagyilitz . o

\It is the area of audits and debt collection that
the p:ipe sponsor concern about liabiliéy arises. The
law clearly states that prime sponsors are fully responsible
- and liable for CETA furids allocated to them. Thus the

prime sponsor is liable for the actlons‘Qf its subgrantees

. « and contractors. We understand and appreciate the sponsors'
. dif ficulty. - However, we are limited in our ability to

release prime sponsors from this liability under the law
and we will not routinely move to collect debts from sub-
grantees and contractors with whom we do not share privity.

' This liability issue, however, is a serious one which is
creating'much t;nsion in the CETA system. It desérves
éateful con;ideration as we proceed with our examination
of a reauthorization ;flﬁhe employment and training system.
CETA Management ‘

I have read several reports prepared by the office

of the Iﬁspecto: General and the General Accounting Office

\‘1 68
ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




’

”

the following:

Insufficient documentation of both costs and participant

'S

eligibility, unallowable costs, ineligible participants,
inadequate monitorimy of subgrantees, excess cash on hand,
etc. Prom what I havg seen thus far, clearly financial

nmanagement is one of ETA's biggest problems throughout
. .

the system.

The 1978 CETA amendments and associated regulations
attempted to deal with some of the above listed problems.
They required that prime sponsors establish an independent

monitoring unit (IMU) to.provide oversight at the grantee
ld

level itself.

>

to undertake a more éiaborate eligibility determination,

and verification process.

tation, the effectiveness of these systems has been questioned

in GAO's recently issued report regarding internal controls.
AS you may }now, each year ETA assesses overall prime

sponsor management and performance using a standard review

instrument.

year's review.
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unresolved subsponsor audit excepticns,

Prime sponsors were also specifically required

This year I will personally examine the

<&

Although based on early implémen-

4
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The areas cited abecve are included in this
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reSult of the assessment process. We have trained prime

sponsors, provided written ¢ 'idance. and monitored their

. v

efforts in these areas. 1 am anxious to determine whether

1 . . ¢ ‘
our attention has paid dividends. For example, the IMU
and verification systems are costly., If they are not effec-

tive, the requrgments should be eliminated in favor of .

something moré workable and more effective. ’
Iq‘:he past ETA has concentrated to a large extent

on p.ogram developmefit and implementation, pafticipation

levels and utilization of funds.. It is now time to focus

more on putcomes ;nd effective financial and management

practice;i The future orientation of the Employment and

Train{pg dminist;ation needs to be on performance measure-

ment and mo 'tgx{;g.

Discretionary Funds
Lr: .

)

@ .
I would also like to mention the improvements we have

~

made in controlling ¢he allocatién of discretionary resources
under CETA Titles IIT and IV. As }ou may recall, it was

only days after President Reagan took office that we identif'iedr\v
that the spending plan for th¥ CETA Title III budget was

over subséribed by $7 million and t?at thé plan for Title

1V was oversubscribed by $35 .hillion. -




ERI

.

»

59

Given the serfous nature of the problem, ;e necessarily
made it one of our first priorities to address this problem.
Our efforts in this area began with an immediate freeze
on any further obligations of éggétal funds. This freeze
;as imposed on January 21, 1981 -- our first day in office.
Over the ccurse of the following 10 weeks we undertook
a raview of each grant and contract that had been awarded
under the Fiscal Year 1981 budgets for discteéionaty resources

“under ‘CETA Titles III and IV. I pefgonally supervisged
this process and spent much time reviewing information
and assessments concerning several hundred grants and contracts.
By the end of March 1981, we had arrived at new spending
‘ plans for both CETA Titles III and IV that 'were not only
{n balance.but also designed to bring about a smcother
transition to the reduced funding a:vels projected for
Fiscal Year 1982. We have also implemented new procedures
that involve more careful screening and examination of
projects before they are funded from these discretionary
resources.
Puture Employment and Training Programs
Many of the concerns that I have enumerated above

will be addressed in the broad policy review that will

occur as we consider the policy options for employment
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and tra%ning legislation in 1982 -- when CETA authority
expires. Therefore, let me briefly outline what we in
the Department are doing to prepare for our examination
of the options for employment and training brograms beyond

Fiscal Year 1982.

1
About two weeks ago, I dnnounced the formation of

a task force within ETA to coordinate our efforts with

those outside of the agency. This task force will be respon-

sible for contacting the broadest possible range of infprmed

individuals throughout the employment and training commﬁnity

and eliciting their views on what future legislation should

contain, Through this process, we will begin to develop

the critically needed data and analyses necessary to formu-

late a legislative proposal that builds upon what we have

learned and addresses the problems that we have identified.
We have developed and given wide distribution éo a

list of what we consider to be the major issues on the

emplpyment and training agenda. These issues are intended

to focus the dialogue and to stimulate knowledgeable indi-

viduals to propose viable options for improving o#r services

and their effectiveness, I Ean assure you that m§ staff

and I will be available throughout the coming months to

work with you as you consider the is= and options available

in developing employment and training legislation.
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In the short time awailable to us, both the Congress
and we in the Cepartment will have to assess numerous policy,
options and determine which .:e most likely to improve .
the employment and earnings of those we serve. Clearly,
there are many important administrative and policy issues
that we will have to address in the next round of employment
and training legislation. By working together, I am confident
that we will be able to devise a system that effectively
meets our objectives. )

This concludes my prepared statement. As this time,

I would be pleased to answer any questions that you or

‘other members of the Subcommittee may have.

Senator QuayLE. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Angrisani, and
I certainly appreciate your testimony and I appreciate your cooper-
ation with me and with other members of this committee and with
our staff.

I compliment you on the appearance of the positive trend that
you do have going in the management and the collectability of
some of the debtsihat we have and trying to get a more precise
system on our debt/ollection and audit resolution process.

Those 11 steps that you just went through—is that all mandated
by statute, or by regulatory requirements?

Mr. ANGrisani. The most time-consuming and uncertain steps
are mandated by statute.

Senator QUAYLE. It is all put in there by statute?

Mr. ANGrisaNL. The really troublesome steps are mandated by
statute.

Senator QUAYLE. So, it is going to take statutory language to
undo the rather cumbersome administrative nightmare that you
have just described?

Mr. ANcrisaNL. Yes, sir; that is my belief.

Senator QUAYLE. Basically, what you said is once a cost is ques-
tioned in this program, it may take 3 or 4 years before you get into
the actual suit to get any kind of enforcement.

Mr. ANGrisaNI Yes, sir, we have some cases now that have gone
5 years and they are finally to the point where we can sue the
individuals to collect the money I have found out this week. As it
turns out, the individuals that we can sue have disappeared from
the scene ‘and we just cannot even find anybody to sue.

Senator QUAYLE. You said that you have $340 million in ques-
tioned costs now?

Mr. ANGrisaNL Yes, sir; that is the figure as of March 31.
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Senator Quayie. What is the size of the debt that you feel is
owed to the Government now? ’

Mr. ANGRISANL In terms of what we have been able to take, I
believe, to the point of a disallowed cost or a cost due and owing
the Federal Government, which means that portion that we have
identified to date in our audit resolution process, it is about $43
million. As we clean up these audits, that number will obviously
grow proportionately.

Senator QUAYLE. So, the size of the debt right now is $43 million?

Mr. ANGRisaNIL The identified debt.

Senator QuAYLE. The identified debt.

What kind of success have yon had in the past in collecting this
debt? Usually, it is probably the subgrantee, is it not, that is liable
for this?

Mr. ANGRIsANI Yes; it is at the subgrantee level that many of
i:he lquestioned costs arise. However, it is the prime sponsor that is
iable.

Senator QUAYLE. Have we been very successful in that?

Mr. ANGRisaNI. Good portions of it are with the subgrantees. The
numbers that we have right here in front of us, given what was a
poor financial management system in place previously, whi h is
obviously going to get better, are about $4.8 million in collections.

Some of that is not cash collections; some of that is offset for
future services and a whole variety of things that we identified
could happen when we got down to the debt collection process
where we entered into a negotiating phase.

So, we have collected, in terms of. CETA fraud and abuse over
the last 6 months about $4.8 million.

Senator QuayLE. Could you explain the liability issue to me a
little more fully than what you went into in the testimony, which I
read last night and thought was very good. I would like to know
more about the liability of the prime sponsor, how we can hold
them to and expect them to be liable when they are subcontracting
these grants out?

Mr. ANGRisant. Well, according to the statute and the CETA Act
itself—the prime sponsor is liable for misspent funds. And the
subgrantees—there are some 50,000, as you indicated before, Mr.
Chairman—are, in fact, in this decentralized system, accountable
to the prime sponsor. So, if a subgrantee, for example, is misspend-
ing funds, we hold the prime sponsor accountable for that. The
notion is not bad. I mean, it is a decentralized system and when
you have this much money and this many people going through it,
you have to operate decentralized.

What we are lacking, really, are the controls, the mechanism,
the discipline, and ultimately the enforcement tools to make the
word “liability” mean something. We can do things on our end in
terms of the way we audit those prime sponsors for that liability.
We can be more strict, we can come down on them harder. We can
move greater portions of our operation over to onsite monitoring.

Quite frankly, with the elimination of Public Service Employ-
ment [PSE], our problems will be simplified a great deal. because
the bulk of our grants and contracts are in the area of PSE. So, our
critical mass is going to shrink considerably. The management
spectrum that we have to deal with is going to be much smaller.
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But the real issue, Senator, goes back to what I was talking
about before. Without the word “liability” meaning something and
without a prime sponsor, for example, knowing that in a very short
period of time, if a misspent fund is identified, that prime sponsor,
in fact, is going to be responsible for it. Future funds will bé offset,
or they can have their charter revoked or their prime sponsorship
revoked, or they, in fact, can be debarred without a cumbersome
legislative or legal procedure. Without that, we, in fact, will not be
able to effectively make the word liability stick.

I can guarantee you this: I can guarantee you that our depart-
ment can identify fraud and abuse if we have the resources to do it.
We can bring that fraud and abuse dollar to the point of a disal-
lowed cost, meaning we can go through that process and come to
some fair determination based upon an investigation of what is due
and owing us.

But beyond that, it is truly out of our hands, and that is where I
lose control over the word “liability,” and quite frankly I think
that the Senate and the House do as well. So, the only way to
make the word “liability” mean more is to put a meaningful en-
forcement provision into whatever new legislation we get.

Senator QuayLE. OK, one final question and then I will turn it to
Senator Pell. .

I know your background in management and banking, and ap-
preciate your expertise in that area. I find it rewarding that, you
would be in this particular area because we could use some exper-
tise in management.

I wonder if you would care to comment on the system that we
have now for CETA. You mentioned—and I had referred to it
earlier—the estimated 50,000 subgrantees. From a management
point of view and from an efficiency point of view, do we have a
good system?

Mr. ANGrisanl. Quite frankly, no. I think any management
system—and I do not mean to isolate the CETA system as one to
pick on, but since it is the subject here, we can talk about it, an
effective management system, at least the way I understand it—is
one where you have clearly defined goals and objectives, you have
management controls, and you have the ability to reward as well
as to punish, so the performers can move ahead and the nonper-
formers drop out of the picture so that you get the maximum
efficiency for your dollar investment. Without getting into a big
discussion of management principles, those are essentially the key
fundamentals to making something work.

Our problem is this: I think the way CETA was originally drawn
and the way it was originally set up, it could have been an effective
management system. I think when you read through the initial
iegislation—and I have tried to become more familiar with it—the
mechanisms are there. It works on a decentralized basis, which is
fine. It has established accountability at a prime sponsor level,
which is essentially municipalities. Whether, you feel that munici-
palities should be the only prime sponsors is not the issue. I think
perhaps there should be more sometimes, or different types, but
they have established accountability.

Where the system is broken down is this, Senator: What has
happened with CETA is that increments have been added on, from
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what I can see, and this is my layman’s opinion. Increments have
been added on at a fairly quick rate in terms of the ability of the
organization to digest the management task in front of it.

For example, in 1973, the basic CETA system was put into place
and they had several billion dollars to work with at that point.
They did not really get control of that before more money started
to-be-added on to it. And then in 1977, they threw the big dollars
associated with PSE into it, and all of a sudden they had all these
dollars to manage and all these different objectives and goals that
were legislated on them.

Nobody ever really had the chance to sit down and say, “How .
can I grow to that?” So, essentially, CETA became a vast holding
company with about $11 or $12 billion in assets in it and no real
clear, defined objectives; no clear management posture; no central,
critical, mass-based core of operations that it could call home, and
then expand on.

What we have right now, as far as I can see it, is a totally
disorganized system where a lot of people are trying to make it
work, but where essentially there are no management tools and no
management disciplines in place.

I think that with the critical question that we have, quite frank-
ly, the new legislation is a blessing in disguise. I think that if we
tried to go back and correct this system in its current form, the job
of correcting it in its current state would be a monumental one. I
think the mew legislation gives us an opportunity to start from
ground zero and to move forward. If I were a manager coming in
and we did not have the legislation, I think right now—and I would
hope that I could reserve the right to change my mind—I would
think right now I would say scrap the whole thing and start all
over again, because I do not see in place right now the critical
management structure and tools to make it work without a great
deal of pain and without a great deal of reorganization.

So, we might as well use this opportunity for new legislation to
come back and reorganize it, and I hope that that is where 1 will be
of some value to you.

Senator QuayLe. Thank you very much.

I turn to the very distinguished Senator from Rhode Island,
Senator Pell. Thank you for coming. Do you have an opening
statement you want to insert? Do whatever you wish.

Senator PeLL. Thank you. I really just came to congratulate you
on holding these hearings, because we get so pressed with all the
minutia of the challenges and events that come by day by day that
we do not do what we should, which is oversight.

I think you, Senator Quayle, are very much to be commended in
running these hearings. I know that Izhave been remiss in past
years in the Education Subcommittee; we have not had the over-
sight hearings we should, or gone through those three or four piles
of reports—each one 4-feet high—that come in each year, and read
them. But what you are doing is excellent.

I just wanted to say also that CETA has, in my part of the
country, in New England, played a very significant role indeed. It
has helped a great deal. There have been some abuses, and the
abuses, when they have occurred, I am glad to hear are going to be
investigated.
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It has always seemed to me a little wrong that a man, if he

- steals a bicycle worth $100, goes to jail for a year, but if he steals
$1,000 from the taxpayers, he gets a tap on the wrist. I hope you do
investigate the people who have cheated the Government as well as
you can, and not just for restitution, but for some kind of punish-
ment as well.

I would also like to ask the witness how he feels on block grants,
because it seems to me that block grants are absolutely counter to
centralized controls. I do not mean to lead you into a trap here, but
as you know, the new administration is all for block grants.

How will you as part of the new administration bring more
efficient administration to your program under the block grant
concept? :

Mr. ANGrisani. That is a good question; it is one we have been
thinking about, obviously, trying to anticipate the block grants
going through, or some form of block grants going through.

I think the answer to that, Senator, is that in the process of
reorganizing the CETA system, many of the functions that we are
doing right now here at the central office in terms of administra-
tive oversight—the paper processing mechanisms that will disap-
pear in a block grant mode—can in fact be moved to the area of
performance monitoring and performance-based management.

In this process of performance-based management, I think the
controls that we would place upon the ability of a prime sponsor to
meet two things—first, its placement goals against the initial pro-
gram goals, and, second, financial goals consistent with the finan-
cial program—are the critical elements.

Senator QUAYLE. Excuse us.

Mr. ANGrisani. That is all right; that was a tough question
anyhow,

[Pause.] .

Senator QUAYLE. I am going to excuse myself. I have to give
testimony on the House side ona problem that we have in Indiana.

Mr. ANGrisant. OK. .

Senator QUAYLE. I am going to turn the hearing over to Senator
Pell, who will preside until approximately 11:15. Whoever is still
here at that time—I will be back. DU

I presume that you will be excused by then and we will be on to
our next witness.

Senator PeLL. Yes; and I would recess it at that time.

Sﬁnator QUAYLE. Recess it at that time, and then I will come

- back. . — - . }

Thank you again, Mr. Angrisani, and we appreciate it.

Mr. ANGRISANIL Thank you; my pleasure.

Senator QUAYLE. And thank you, Senator Pell.

[Whereupon, Senator Pell assumed the Chair.]

Mr. ANGRrisanI. If I might just add to that, Senator, I think one
of the critical items that would help bring this into focus is that
rigﬁt now we have thousands and thousands and thousands of
ixﬁqividual grants that we monitor either in the field or at the head
office. ;

We are moving slowly away from that posture of having that
many grants, into a posture, I believe, witﬁ this block grant con-
cept where vre will have 'a smaller nucleus and we can put fewer

Q
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- people on that particular task of following the language, perform-
ance against the grant, and so forth. .

I think it is fair to say that we really do not do that well right
now because we have so many grants. It is part of the comment [
was making before about the add-ons. We just never staffed or
managed to handle that type of volume. With fewer individual
grants to monitor, the people that we have can be moved into this
performance-based oversight or monitoring system that I am talk-
ing about, which is essentially consistent with the type of posture
used in any corporation or holding company that would have 50
satellites to look at.

.Senator PeLL. Fifty what?

Mr. ANcrisan. Fifty satellites, which would be 50 block grants.

I think that those individuals that are looking at those block
grants will be looking at a couple of critical things. They would be
Tooking at the ability of the State and the prime sponsors in that
State to comply financially with the requirements included in the
block grant. They would be looking at the compliance of the State,
or the ability of the State to meet the original goals and objectives
put on placement.

I think this is a critical point of what we are all about. If we
cannot focus in on placement goals so that.we do not have this
debate of placing 33 percent of our people or 45 percent or 26
percent—is that good or bad—if we cannot identify a goal that we
think is good in this legislative process, then we are missing the
mark here, I think, again.

So, they should be monitoring that, and they should also be
monitoring essentially the overall management posture of that
State with the program, fulfilling essentially an audit function in a
major corporation. :

So, I see a universe of grants that we have out there now, both
under title III discretionary and our other programs, shrinking to,
hopefully, 50 and taking our people and moving them more into
performance-based oversight processes. We are working, as I said,
very hard to put that in writing and to specify procedures, and I
think we are going to come up with procedures that are much
simpler than we have in place right now and fewer regulations in
the process, I hope. .

Senator PELL. I still would be interested in a simple answer.
Would not block grants, per se, have a deleterious effect upon
establishing a centralized control system?

Mr. ANGRIsANi. The centralized control system would be here in

- - -Washington. I think that we would have to have those controls. I
am just saying that we would have 50 separate groups to monitor
as opposed to the 476 that we-have right now.

So, I would not in any way want to suggest that we would be
giving up, you know, the critical- elements of our centralized con-
trol here in Washington. We need that. That is the nerve center of
the whole system. But I think we can reduce the number of entities
in the field under the block grant concept so that it is a little more
manageable with us. .

I think to make that work, the issue of liability and the subject I
touched on previously of giving us the ability to penalize those that
are not complying with the tone of the legislation and the direction
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of the legislation, are critical. As I indicated before, I do not think
that right now we have the ability to penalize those that are not
complying. '

Senator PeLL. What?

Mr. ANGRIsaNL. I do not think right now that we have the ability
to penalize those that are not complying with the legislation.

nator PeLL. Yes; but those who have deliberately cheated can
be prosecuted and sent to jail, can they not?

Mr. ANGRIsaNIL Well, they can after an extremely cumbersome
process and procedure. The subject that we mentioned previously
was that we need to streamline that procedure so that the penalty
is closer to the point of the infraction as opposed to dragging it out.
. Icited a case where we have identified seven or eight situations

where money is due and owing the Federal Government and be-
cause of the cumbersome process that we had to go through in
audit resolution, those recipients, 5 years after the point of the
infraction and the point of the identification of the misspent funds,
are no longer anywhere to be found.

Senator PELL. I hope that as you examine the infractions and the
abuses that have occurred, you will concentrate on those that have
occurred most recently, because as you know, the amendments of
1978 have hopefully. remedied some of these problems. There is no
point in focusing on events that occurred prior to.1978. I would
focus on those of the last 3 years. Is that what you are doing?

Mr. ANGRISANI. Yes; we are trying to do just that. At the same
time, we are trying to break them down so that we hit the biggest
dollar volume first. For example, we have identified about 55 spe-
cific accounts that contain approximately 60 percent of all the
funds that we feel are due and owing us. So, we have prioritized
them by order of the claim, which we feel will work fairly well.

Senator PeLL. Thank you very much indeed, Mr. Angrisani. You
should be prepared to answer any other guestions that are submit-
ted by other members of the subcommrittee in writing.

Mr. Ancrisanl. We will be more than hdppy to do that. Thank
you, Senator.

Senator PeLL. Thank you very much.

{The following was received for the record:]
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COMMITTEE ON LABOR ANO
HUMAN RESOURCES
LAPIECE € FEROWITE. WS . maderTY $TAZY StcTen WASHINGTON. D.C. M810

June 1, 1981

Mr. Albert Angrisani
Assistant Secretary for
Employment and Training
U.S. Department of Labor
Washington, 0.C. 20210

Dear Mr. Angrisam,
Thank you very much for taking time to testify at the hearing of

the Employment and Productivity Subcommittee this morning with respect to
the CETA program.

I regret that my schedule did not permit me to attend because I
believe with Senator Quayle that oversight on the existing programs is
critical to the reauthorization process. I had a 1ist of questions for
you, which I enclose. 1 hope you will be able to respond to them in a
timely fashion for inciusion in the hearing record.

Again, 1 personally appreciate the cooperation we have received
from you and your staff at ETA. I think I speak for the Subcommittee
Chairman as well when I say that we are anxious to work with you in
ironing out the deficiencies in our federal employment and traiming
policies.

Very truly yours,

Eoni. 4 et

Orrin G. Hatch
Chairman
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QUESTIONS FOR MR. ALBERT ANGRISANI

&

Mr. Angrisani, you mentioned that you have taken management steps to identify

the amounts owed to the government. Would you briefly describe these manage-

ment steps and the system you have employed to monftor the progress of indivi-
dual audit resolutlons and debt collection?

Just to clarify a part of your testimony, you have stated that as of
December, 1980, 55 audit reports for $190 million or 60 percent of the
of the unresolved questioned costs. Does this figure include allowable
costs as well, i.e., does the $190 million figure represent only the
amount which is currently tied up in reviews tol determine whether or not
funds were properly spent? |

+ .

°

i 4

How is this amount of money in question shown on your records of account?
Is it included under expended funds or under. its own column?

. To what can you attribute the fact that it takes from 4-6 months to make a

determination concernlng the allowability of costs? Realizing that you have
had only a short time in office, have you given any thought to specific ways
in which this process can be speeded up?

. ETA*s Office of Inspector General testified that as of March, 1981, there were

$237 milhon in unresolved funds. You have testified that as of December, 1980,
there were $190 million in such funds. This suggests that the level of poten-
tially misspent funds has actually increased by $47 million in only three months
time,- Is it a correct assumption that GAC and internal audits are being com-
pleted at a faster rate than the agency's resolution of identified disallowable
costs?

. Is there a criter1a applied to identified disallowed costs to determine which

will be vigorously pursued for repayment and which will not?

is there a traiming seminar for CETA prime sponsors to help them get a grip on

. what is expected 1n terms cf accountability and oversight of their subgrantees?

. Does ETA have easily accessible statistics regarding the number of enrollees in

all CETA-sponsored programs, the average number of enrollees per program, or
per praime sponsor?

It was stated that ETA does not know precisely how many subgrantees there are.
Have you found this information dispensable?

I3

Q
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Honorable \Orrin G.
Chairman
Conmm1 ttee on Labor a.

Human Redources !
United States Senate
Washington, \D.C. 20510

Hatch B

Dear Mr. Chalirman:

Your .:ind letser of June 11,
appearance at) the
sudcommnttee gversight hearing on CETA
ehpreciated.

1981, folldowing our

nas

vy uestions you posed in connection
aica the hearinlg 1s enclosed. A copy of thas
cerrespondence 1s also being forwarded to the
Subcommittee with the transcript for inclusion 1in
the hearing recqard.

Certainly, with You, I look forward to our continuing,
joint effort to achieve our mutual goal--an improved
employment and training system.

ancergly.

bl aie o

ALBERT ANGRISANT
Assistant Secretary of Labor
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RESPONSE FOR RECORD
' HEARING OP~
EMPLOYMENT AND PRODUCTIVITY SUBCOMMITTEE
JUNE 11, 1981

Question:

1. My. Angrisani, you mentioned that you have taken management
steps to identify the amounts owed to the govérnment. Would
you briefly describe these management steps and the system
you have employed to monitor the progress of individual

audit resolutions and debt collection? .
'Answer: o

I have taken the following steps to identify the amount owed
ETA: o
-- Mounted an intensive campaign to assure that all audits
ovar 6 months old are resolved by September 30, 1981.
About 92 percent of debts owed ETA arise from audit
disallowances. By resolving audits promptly, we
expect to identify millions of dollars in debts
(accounts receivable) owed the Government. As a part
of this campaign, we required ETA officials to resoive all
audit reports more than six months old by the 9/30/81
deadline.

-- Expanded 3 national office task force responsible ford}
resolving audit rcports.

-- Directed responsible ETA officials to fully implement
our new Accounts Receivable System. 1 expect all
accounts receivable to be established in the auto-
mated system by 7/31/81, a job that is now about 90
percent complete.

- This Accounts Receivable System will:

~= Track costs questioned on audit reports from the
time the audit report is issued, through the audit
resolution process, to final disposition (e.g., collec-
tion or termination) of the debt.

-- Tell us what is happening at each stage of the process
so that we can manage this effort. Thus, we'll know

where the bottlenecks are and what manager 1s
responsible for them.

. 81
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Question:

Just to clarify a part of your testimony,” you have stated that
as Of December, 1980, 55 audit Ffeports (accountéd) for $190
million or 60 percent of the utrgsolved questioned cdsts. Does
this figure include allowable costs as well, i.e., does the
5190 million_ figure represent only the amount which is currently
tied up in reviews to determine whether or not funds were
properly spent?

.

~

Answer:

Questaon:
3.

Answer: .

As of 12/31/80, ETA had 55 outstanding audits which accounted
for $190 million 1n ungesolved questioned'costs, or 68 percent
of the total. questioned costs unresolved at this £ime.

1]

Thus,. a relatively small nunber of audit rei:orts accounted for
most of our unrésolved questioned costs. .An "unresolved
questioned cost” is a cost, challenged in an audit report,
which the grant or contract officer has not yet resolved-=
allowed nr disallowed--by issuing a final determination to the
granteec Or contractor. .

These ‘55 major audits account for only part (68%) of the total
unrésolved questioned costs ($279 million) as' of 12/31/80.

As I mentioned’ 1n my testimony, we made resolution of the 55
major audits a priority project? in ETA, ‘a management emphasis
that has paid off. . 1

- ’ d

’
usw is this mmount 0f mones 1n question ghown- on your records

of account? 1Is it included uncer expended funds or under its

own column? ,

\

ETA and OIG both hive systems which track g istioned costs from
the time the final audit report 1s issued. e are interested :n
questioned costs 3as an 1mportant item Of management informataion,
not as data for official accounting records. "‘

wWhen questioned costs are disallowed, ETA establishes the
.accounts receivable in the formal Departmental accounting records.,
At the same time, we relduce expendifures charged to the grant,
contract, or annual plan against yhich the cost was disallowed.
(In effect, 2 disallowance 1s ETAf s relection of costs which 1
contractor or grantee already R charged against that grant or
contract.) 4
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- Question:

4.

Answer:

O
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To what can yéu attribute the fact that it takes fro® 4-6
months to make a determination concerning the allowabiiity of
costs? Realizing that you have had only a short time in office,
have you given any thought to specific ways in which this
process can be sppeded up?

moutly

OMB Circular A-73 requires all Government agencies to resolve
audit reports in 180 days. Thus, 6 months seems to be the
Government-wide standard.

Why does it take so long to resolve an audit report? In our
experience, the following audit resolution activities consume

the most time: (1) assembling of grantee documentation of

costs questioned because of lack of supporting source documents;
(2) arranging and conducting negotiation sessions to evaluate

new grantee evidence and arguments; (3) settling disputes over
interpretation of grant terms, regulations, or legislation,
particularly when legal opinions are requested. /

Perhaps the best way of shortening the procecs is to prevent
problems from occurring in the first place by: (1) assuring
that grantee records and audit trails are flawless long before
they are audited; (2) simplifying complex, nitty-gritty grant
requirements which auditors must include in their audits (at
great ~xpense) and which generate many questioned costs;

(3) assuring that grantees, auditors, and grant officers are
interpreting grant requirements and regulations in the same way.
At. ETA, we have been working hard in that direction, although
these preventive solutions are necessarily long-term solutions.
(For example, please see description of training in our response
to question number 7).

In addition, we are re¢viewing all new contracts/grants to
determine the status of any outstanding audits. ¢

CMB or Congress. cuuld impose audit resolution deadlines considerably
tighter than the current 180-day deadline. Hovever, shortening

tne process in this manner will merely push more of the process

into the formal hearings (Administrative Law Judge) process or

into the courts, a cumbersome and expens:ive way of domg the Job.

in CETA, our complex audit resolution process, outlined below,
1s largely required by statute.

>
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-~ Questioning .of costs

-- Initial detepfination of allowing or disallowing
costs. Disalfowed costs are costs due and owing

. the Federa/l,«:overnment.
~= Informal resolution process between grant officer
- and grantee - .
N . -- Final determination of disallowing costs

-- Right to appeal to Administrative Law Judge

—- Secretary of Labor review Of ALJ decision

" -~ Right to appeal to Circuit Court, and Supreme-Court—
-- Debt Collection Process
. Negotiations process -
. Three demand letters

. Dffset the debt or establish repayment
schedule

-- DOL may-submit to GAO for active debt collection,
and /6t

-~ Refer to Department of Justice
-~ DOJ files court suit.

As I noted in previous testimony, we will need legislative changes !
to stré¥mline that process. R

Also, from what I have seen to date, the process is inadequate N
te establish only those debts which reasonably ought to be
collected and expedite the repayment of mi,Spent funds. I intend
to examine this process and will most lik ly recommend changes.

Quest:ion: N

5. ETA's Office of Inspector General testified that as of March,
1981, there were $237 million in unresolved funds. You have
testi1fred that as of December, 1980, there were $190 million
1n such funds. This suggests that the level of potentially
m: sspent funds has aciually increased by $47 million in only
, three months time. Is it a correct assumption that GAO and
xnterqal audxts are being completed at a faster rate than the -
‘agency’'s rrsolunon of identified disallowable costs? ’

Answer: ! ’

As noted 1n response to a previous questfon, the $190 million .
referred only to major audits, the 55 audits that we are

ERIC o |

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




«

75

concentrating on to achieve the quickest, biggest impact

on unresolved questioned costs., This $190 million constituted
68 percent of the total unresolved questioned co¥ks of $279
million at that time.

Between 12/31/80 and 3/31/81, we continued to makxe substantial
progress in reducing the number of outstanding audit reports.
However, total unresolved questioned costs increased somewhat
during that period because recent audits have tended to audit
more dollars (per audit) and thus question more costs. During
the first 6 months of FY 1981, ETA resolved 2.7 times more
audit reports than were issued. Our project regarding the 55

——major-audits—is-our—soluti1on-to-the-drsparity-between numbers
of audits resolved and dollars resolved.

Question:

6. Is there a criterion applied to identified disallowed costs
to determine which will be vigorously pursued for repayment
and which will not?

Answer:

All disallowed costs are vigorously pursued for repayment and
are treated alike with respect to collection.

Question:

n
7. Is there a training seminar for CETA prime sponsors to help
them get a grip on what 1s expected in terms of accountabilaty
and cversight of their subgrantees?

Answer:
Two training courses have been proviued prime sponsors:

-- Audit Resolution and Debt Collection for Prime Sponsors.
This course_trains prime sporsors in dealing with Federal
audits, arranging and resolving audits nf subgrantees,
and collecting debts araising from subgrantee audits. In
the rast fiscal year, the course has been offered a
number Of times in all ETA regions. It has been made
avairlable to all prime sponsors and will be offered in
FY 1982 as demand arises.

~-- Financial Management for Non-Financial Manacers.
This course 1s intended for persons in the hest position
for effecting changes to bring about sol:id financial
managerent -- e.g., CETA prime sponsor directors,

“ERIC | -
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Federal Representatives. A large part of the course

relates to subgrantee management. The course 1:s

available to all prime sponsors and has been offered

in 8 of 10 ETA regibnal offices and will be offered

as demand arises in FY 1982,

A course on broader aspects of subgrantee management

is in the planning stages and will be offered in FY 1982. ..

uestion:

8. Does ETA have easily accessible statistics regarding the number
of enrollees in all CETA-sponsored programs, the average number’

of enrollees per program, Or Per prinme Sponsor?—

Answer:

Quarterly reports reflecting prime sponsor activity are provided
to ETA. These reports contain a number of enrollment items by -
title including the cumulative number of participeits served in

a fiscal year, the new participants enrolled within a year and
the qn board enrollments as of the last day of each quarter.
These data are readily available in ETA although the cata lags
somewhat more than one quarter because of the required reporting
date from the prime, the requirements to send questionable data
back t& the primes for correction and the followup on delinquent
reporting. M

Question: .

9. 1t was stated that ETA does not know precisely how many subgrantees
thore are. Have you found this information dispensable?

'

t

Answer:

O
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It is useful to have a general idea of the number of CETA h
subgrantees. Such a crude estimate gives us a better under-
standing of the nature of the employment and training delivery
system and can help us in making certain broad management
decisions. *

However, a precise knowledge of the number of subgrantees 1s
not worth the effort and expense of gathering the data. ETA’s
relationship 1s with Prime sponsors, who have control and
responsibility over their subgrantees. Thus, ETA does not
enter into and admnister Ssubgrants and therefore would not
know the number of subgrantees at any point in time. Moreover,
the number of subgrantees 1s highly variable.
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Senator PELL. Our next witness is Mr. William Mirengoff, project
director, Employment and Training Evaluation Project, Bureau of
Social Science Research, and he will be accompanied by Mr. Harry
Greenspan, Research Associate.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM MIRENGOFF, PROJECT DIRECTOR,
EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING EVALUATION PROJECT,
BUREAU OF SOCIAL SCIENCE RESEARCH, ACCOMPANIED BY
HARRY GREENSPAN, RESEARCH ASSOCIATE, BUREAU OF
SOCIAL SCIENCE RESEARCH

Mr. MirenGoFF. I would like to start by thanking the subcommit-
tee for the oogortunity to participate in these CETA hearings.

I am William Mirengoff, and with me is my colleague, Mr. Harry
Greenspan.

Senator PrLL. Kould you talk into the mike or bring it up as
close as you can? Ildo not hear as well as I should.

Mr. MIRENGOFF. All right. Is that better?

Senator PELL. Yes. ‘-

Mr. MIReNGOFF. For the past 7 years, I have been the project
director of a series of CETA evaluation studies conducted under the
auspices of the National Academy of Sciences and, more recently,
the Bureau of Social Science Research. .

I would like to summarize my prepared statement and limit
myself to the efforts made under the CETA amendments of 1978 to
protect the integrity of the employment and training program and
the effect of these measures on the local administration of CETA
programs.

These observations are based on my experience as the former
administrator of the job corps and the public employment program,
as well as on the findings of our CETA evaluation studies. Howev-
er, the observations are entirely my own.

Comprehensive Employment and Training Act set out in 1973 to
reform the manpower system that had evolved haphazardly over a
12-year period. It shifted responsibility for management from Fed-
eral to State, and local officials and replaced the numerous categor-
ical programs with a block grant that would permit local officials .
to select the blend of programs most suitable for the unemployed
population and the job market setting in their areas. Its basic
purpose, however, to improve the employability of persons handi-
capped by market deficiencies remains the same.

CETA was barely launched when it was overtaken by the reces-
sion of 1974 and harnessed to the countercyclical wagon. Congress
enacted, and later expanded, title VI. By 1978, the public service
employment program accounted for more than 60 percent of &ll
CETA expenditures. It had elbowed aside the original structural
program and had become the centerpiece of CETA.

With the increasing prominence of PSE came three intractable
problerns: First, créaming of the eligible population—that is, the
selection of persons most likely to succeed rather than those most
in need; second, substitution--the use of PSE to supplant rather
than supplement local resources. Estimates of substitution range
all the way from 19 to 90 percent. It would require an army of

.auditors to trace the budgets of 471 prime sponsors; third, program

abuse—in the hasty pursuit of numbers, ineligible persons were
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enrolled and PSE programs were approved on the basis of expedi-
ency rather than effectiveness. ,

The persistence of these problems reflected the difficulty inher-
ent in a decentralized system of achieving congruence between
national objectives and the interests of local officials who adminis-
ter the programs. It also reflected the inadequacies of the monitor-
ing systems both of the Department of Labor and the prime spon-
sors, as well as the failure of Congress to explicitly assign liability
and sanctions for program improprieties.

Early attempts to address these problems met with limited suc-
cess. The most recent and most successful were the amendments of
the 1978 Reauthorization Act. These provisions tightened the re-
quirements for entry into the program, restricted wage 18vels that
could be paid to CETA workers, limited the time that enrollees
could remain in the CETA programs, required the establishment of
independent monitoring units in each prime sponsor area, pre-
scribed procedures for verifying the eligibility of applicants, and
held prime sponsors liable for improper enrollments and expendi-
tures.

Reports from our study indicate that in large measure, these
efforts were successful in getting the program back on the track
that Congress had charted.

First, the overriding objective of CETA—to serve more fully
those on the lower rungs of the socioeconomic ladder—has been
achieved. Compared to the 1978 participants, the 1980 enrollees
were younger, had less schooling, were more likely to be public.
assistance recipients, and fepresented large proportions of persons
from minority groups.

The tighter eligibility requirements and the reduction in PSE
wage levels had their intended effect of discouraging better quali-
fied persons from competing with the more disadvantaged appli-
cants for PSE jobs. And the new wage provisions also eliminated
many of the high-paying professional and high-skilled positions
which were subject to considerable criticism.

Second, with the shift to less qualified enrollees, with fewer
opportunities to fill high-skill positions, and with the limitation on
participant tenure, the incentives for substitution were diminished.

Third, by making prime sponsors liable for program abuses and
prescribing strict monitoring procetures, program managers have
become much more sensitive to the need to protect the integrity of
the program. : )

Now, this committee is particularly concerned with this last
issue~measures to tighten administrative controls. The act gave the
Department of Labor as well as prime sponsors more enforcement
responsibility. It directed the Department, to beef up auditing and
estaplish an Office of Management Assistance as well as the Office
of Inspector General.

Prime sponsors in our study sample have all established inde-
pendent monitoring units and given more prominence both to re-
viewing program quality and checking for legal compliahce. There
are, however, administrative problems in defining the role of the
independent monitoring units, problems of duplication with regular
activities of the prime gponsors, and problems with the procedures

> <,
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for follow through on recommendations made by the independent
monitoring units.

Observers differ in their assessments of the effects of these units
and the procedures used to verify eligibility. But, on balance, most
firid the result has been to systematize monitoring, increase its
scope, raise the level of consciousness on the need for accountabil-
ity.

There are, however, a number of prime sponsors who believe
that the whole system of auditing and assigning responsibility has
become too rigid and tends to inhibit the kind of flexibility and
innovation that CETA was supposed to promote under a block
grant philosophy. These issues are discussed more fully in my
accompanying statement. . -

The redirection of CETA was actomplished at considerable cost.
Each amendment exacted a price, and the cumulative effect was to
add a host of administrative tasks to a system already badly
strained. Moreover, each new prescription and proscription crafted
to redress program shortcomings had the effect of constraining
local flexibility and expanding the Federal role. This, in turn,
weakened,prime sponsor support of CETA. In a number of areas,
government agencies withdrew from the PSE program because
they felt that the burdens of the program outweighed its benefits.

In sum, the reauthorization changes moved the progran in the
direction that Congress had charted with respect to persons to be
served, maintenance of effort, and program integrity. But in doing
so, they added administrative complexities, diminished local auton-
omy, and weakened prime sponsor support for the program.

I would like to use my last few minutes to identify some of the
broader policy issues which importantly, although less visib
affect the administration of CETA and share responsibility for ¥s
difficult. T .

First, the limits of CETA; CETA has been a workhorse driven in
all directions at once, to serve the structurally unemployed, to
create public sector jobs for the cyclically unemployed, to provide
essential services and fiscal relief to hard-pressed communities, and
to give preference o a host of special target groups.

The issue is whether CETA can be a program for all seasons or
whether, in" attempting to serve all purposes, it fails to serve any.

‘Second, multiple goals; the multiple program problem of CETA is
compounded by its liberal sprinkling of goals—some competitive,
otherg contradictory. The parsuit of one may preclude the attain-
ment df another. For example, sponsors are urged to emphasize the
placement of participants in unsubsidized jobs, but are limited to
enrolling persons who are the hardest to place.

In effect, Congress has established a host deities—gods of target-
ing, gods of services, and gods of placement—to whom local spon-
sors must pay homage. But since offering cannot be made to all the
gods simultaneously, the sponsor is always in difficulty with some
of them. What we need is a theologian, or maybe a regulation to
establish a proper hierarchy among these deities.

Third, congruence; the underlying premise of a decentralized
block grant conagpt is that local objectives are congruent with
national policies. But there are, in fact, significant divergencies.
CETA is a meld of local, State, and Federal aspirations, implement-
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ed by an array of Federal, State, and local institutions. Each: part-
ner ir this triad is motivated by its own interests and attempts to
shape the program to those ends.

Fourth, Federal expectations; if Congress is serious about pro-
gram management under a block grant design, it must be prepared
to deal with the problems associated with that system. Its expecta-
tions must be tempered by the realities of local implementation.

Do not expect a complex human resource programn to be com-
pletely error free.

Do not insist upon grassroots participation by community organi-
zations with limited expertise, and then expect sophisticated man-
agement and performance.

Do not push for rapid program expansion and then penalize
prime sponsors for taking shortcuts to meet those goals. | .

Do not encourage innovations if you propose to penalize the risk-
takers who fail. .

Finally, do not treat all prime sponseft as though they were
identical. Flexibility is needed to accommodate differences in their
situations. g

Fifth, now, if there is one need that surpasses all others, it is the
need for a reasonable period of stability. From its inception, CETA
has been buffeted by a succession of legislative, regulatory, and
procedural changes. Moreover, the size and timing of its funding
has always been uncertain.

Sponsors have been strapped to an endless roller coaster; first,
urged to expand enrollments, then reduce them, only to be pressed
to expand them again. Responsible management is impossible
under such yo-yo conditions. Employment and training programs
should not be chiseled in stone, but neither should they be written
on the sands. .

Thank you very much.

-~

{The prepared statement of Mr. Mirengoff follows:
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Statement of William Mirengoff
Projegt Director
Employment and Training Evaluation Project .
Bureau of Social Science Research
Before the
Subcommittee on Employmen't‘a.nd Productivity
e Committee on Labor and Human Resources L
' U.S. Senate

Washington, D.C. .
June 11, 1981

\ T

Mr. Chairma\n, Members of the Subcommittee:

Thank you for thé opportunity to participate in these CETA N
hearings. ' .

! am William Mirengoff and with me is my colleague, Mr. Harry
Gr'eenspa[\. For the past seven yéars | have been thc pro}ect director
of 'a series of CETA evaluation studies conducted under the auspices
of the National Academy of Sciences and more recently the Bureau of
Socjal Science Research. )

This statement summarizes the efforts made under the Compre-
hensive Employm9;L and Training Act of 1978 to protect the integrity
of the CETA programs and the effect Bf these measures on local CETA
operations. Thesc observations are based upon my experience as_the -
former director of Job Corps and the Publi;’Employmcn; Program and as -
director of the CETA evaluation studies.. Although I have drawn heavily

from the findings of these studies, the obscrvations are my own.
ha . »

Overview - Effect of Reauthorization Act

. Tue somprehensive Employment and Training Act set out in 1973

ta reforp the manpower system that had evolved, haphazardly, «over a

« 12 year period. It shifted management responsibility from federal to
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LY
state and local officials and replaced the numerous separate categorical

programs with a block grant that would permit local officials to select
the blend of programs most suitable for the unemployed population and
the labor market setting of their areas. Its basic structural purpose
however--to improve the employability of persons handicapped by labor
market deficiencies=-remained the same.

CETA was barely launched when it was overtaken by the recession
of 1974 and harnassed to the countercyclical wagon. Congress enacted

Title VI which authorized CETA funds to create jobs for the unemployed

&
In state and local governments and in nonprofit organizations. Between

1975 and 1978, the public service employment-programs (PSE) more than doubled

(300,000 to 750,000) }nd accounted for 60 percent of al' CETA expenditures
L)
in 1978. This countercyclical program had clbowed aside the original

structura! objective. PSE had now becomé the centerpicce of CETA.

PSE programs apéealcd particularly to elected officials. In-

deed, in the view-of .many of them, PSE was the CETA program. The
reasons for this attraction were not hard to discern. In 1978, CETA ~

accounted for six percent of the 12.7 milriqd state and locd) Govern-

ment workers.and, in some locations, it pos much higher. PSE provided L
.
visible and useful services to their communities, and fiscal rehief to

hard pressed cities. . . -,

-y ~

With the increasing prpminence of PSE came three jintractable
problems that would prove tc be the nemesis of the PSE program: *

First: ‘“Creaming"; inadequate participation by persons on the
lower rungs of’ the socio-economic ladder:

Second: Substitution; the use of PS£ to supélant rather than

supplement local resources. Estimates of substitution ranged from '

3 .

2 :

.
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19 to 90 percent. It would take an army of auditors to track the PSE
dollars through the labyrinths of 471 local budgets; and

Third: Program abuses; in the hasty pursuit of numbers,
ineligible persuns were enrolled, programs were approved on the basis
of expediency rather than usefulness and were not adequately monitored.
Allegations of program abuse were widespread® and the negative image
that resulted eroded Congressional and public support.

- Each of these 3 Probiéms reflected the inherent difficulty in
# decentralized program: _achieving congruence betwesan tuwe nationail
objectives and the interests of local officlfls who administer the program.
The difficulties ware further aggravated by.amhiguohs legislation.

The first response of C;;gress to the drift of PSE eway from
its ln;;nded purpos;s was the passage of the Emergency, Jobs Program
Extension Act of 1976 that extended the life of Title VI and attempted
to get the program back on the track that it had charted. It sought
to Tncrease the proportion of disadvantaged persons in PSE programs
and to constrain substifuti®h. Its efforts however were onl;.b

»
pat}ially successful. tn the drive to rcach very aﬁbitioq} enroll-
ment goals, program objectives’and program quality were sacririced
to the tyranny of time an& numbers.

The most recent and most successful effort to address the
shortcomings of the PSE programs were the amendments of 1978. CETA
came up for reaJ;hor}zation in 1978, and ran into a barrage of Congres=-
sional criticism. Most of the criticisms uc;c leveled against Title VI
and almost resulted in the elimination of the program. It was saved at
the last minute only by the adoption of several very far reac;ing amend-

.~

ments. .

The objectives of the 1978 amendments are not very different

from the aims of earlicr attempts to reform the program. However,
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the means used to achieve these ends are radically different, The
new legislation relies less on rhetoric and vaguely worded provisions

that merely nibble at the edges of the problems and more on stringent

. requirements and self enforcing devices that drive the program in

the direction that Congress intended.
The reauthorization amendments modified CETA in a nvmber of
ways, it
1. tightened the requirements for entry into thé
program; )
2. restricted the wage levels that could be paid
to PSE workers (they have since been raised):
3, limited the length of time 3 person could remain
in PSE to 18 months;
4. required that employability development plans
(EDPs) be preparcd for all Title Il participants
and that a training component be added to PSE
Jobs;
5,” imposed Stronge; monitoring measuress:
6. added a new private sector initistive program
(Title VI1) and folded in the new youth programs
authorized under the Youth Employment and Demon-

stration Projects Act of 1977.

In short, Congress sought to design a “'clean' program that’
would enroil only the '‘right' people, as:fgn them to meaningful work
that otherwise would rot be done and move them quickly into unsub-

sidized employment.

Were these objectives recalized? Reports from our sample of

prime sponscr areas indicate that, in large measure, these efforts were

successful in getting “he progrum back on the track that Congress had

originally charted. '




CHART 1-1

RAJOR CHANGES IN COMPREMENSIVE EHPLgYHEIﬂ’ AND TRAINING ACT AMENOMENTS
OF 197

P Comprehensive Employment and Training

Act of 1973 (PL 93-203)

~ D)
Comprehensive Employment and Training
Act Anencments of 1978 (PL 95-524)

Title

Titie 11

Title 111

Title IV

¢ Title V

Title V1

.

Title Vll‘
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Training prograns for the
unemployed, underemployed, and

economically disadvantaged.

Public service jobs for the
unemployed and underemployed
in arcas of high unenploy-
ment.

National programs for Indians,
migrant farm workers, youth and
other specia) groups. Research,
evaluation, and labor market in-
formation, -

Job Corps.

National Comnjssion for
Hanpower Policy.

Countercyclical oublic
service jobs for the
unemployed and under-
employed. Part of funds
reserved for short-curation
projects for tte low=income,
iong-term uremployed and
welfare recipients.

Administrative nrovisions:

designation of prire
sponsors, planiing.

Title 118/ Training prograny for the

Title 11D

Title 41
f

Title 1y

[

Title,V

Title 0t

s

Titlg
L

1
1

1’Ill¢:r Vil

Tllleivlll

Jlimited to 18 ronths.

economically disadvantaged J
unemployed and underemployed
(including upgrading). Teaure
limited to 30 months.

- .
Public service jobs for the
fow {ncome, long-term unemploy-
ed, and for welfare recipients.
A portion of allotrents res
served for training. Employabi=
Y1ty develgpment plans required.
Tenure linited to 18 months,
Vages lowered.

National programs for Indians,
migrant farm workers, older
workers and other spegial grcups.
Research, etvaluation and labdor
market information.

Job Corps. Summer youth pro-
grams. Other youth employment
projects.

National Commission for Employ-
ment and Training Policy.

Countercyclical public service
Jobs for the low-incone, long-
terqy unemployed and for welfare
recipients. A portion of allot-
wents reserved for training and
employability counseling. Tenure
Vages
lowered.

Administsative provisions.

dr=ignation of prime sponsors,
plan~ing. Regquires sponsors to
estat-tish independent rcnitoring
units. -

Experimental private s&tor
initiatives programs.

Youth conservation projec*s.

-
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. }‘: overriding PSE objective of the ame;dments-~
//to serve more fully those whose needs are greatest--
is belng achieved. This is the first time that we

have sefr such a sudden and sharp change .in the cha-
racteristics of the new PSE cnrollees. Compared
to the 1978 particigants, the 1980 enrollees are: |

-~ younger (28% vs 233 under 22 years of age) :

-"have .less schooling (35% vs 25% less than high schoox
1
N

graduates)

~ include more womejL(hf% vs 38%)

more likely to be 'u?li&% assistance rcy’pients
) (312 vs 2N) v

- are nore likley toiﬁ% minorities (48% vs 39%) and

-

~
e v

- more 'ikely to come from low income families
(92% vs 75%)
2, By f%xing thc.liability for program abuses on the prime
sponsor and prescribing strict monitoring procedures,
program managers have become much more sensitive to
the need to protect the integrity of the program.
3. Wags levels payc been reduced and this has discouraged
.. bct{er,qualificd persons from compeving for PSE jobs
> with-the more disadvantaged applicants and has eliminated
many of the profess’onal and high skill positions in PSE.
4. With the shift to lesser qualified enrollces, with fewer
opportunities to fill professional anq skilled oositions
and with the limited tenure of PSE participants, the

incentive for substituting PSE participants for regular

iy
workers has been weakened,

ERIC ..
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However, the redirection of PSE was accomplished at a significant

cost:

1. Many of the changes have added a host of administrative

tasks to a system already badly strained and have re-

~-

duced loc'1 flexibility.

2. No provision of the reauthorization act has caused as

much consternation among prime sponsors as the wage ,

restrictions. Wage rates have been lowered i